Supercritical CO₂-assisted Impregnation/Deposition of Polymeric Materials With Pharmaceutical, Nutraceutical, and Biomedical Applications: A Review (2015-2021)

Noelia D. Machado, José E. Mosquera, Raquel E. Martini, María L. Goñi, Nicolás A. Gañán



PII: S0896-8446(22)00246-7

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.supflu.2022.105763

Reference: SUPFLU105763

To appear in: The Journal of Supercritical Fluids

Received date: 27 April 2022 Revised date: 29 September 2022 Accepted date: 29 September 2022

Please cite this article as: Noelia D. Machado, José E. Mosquera, Raquel E. Martini, María L. Goñi and Nicolás A. Gañán, Supercritical CO₂-assisted Impregnation/Deposition of Polymeric Materials With Pharmaceutical, Nutraceutical, and Biomedical Applications: A Review (2015-2021), *The Journal of Supercritical Fluids*, (2022) doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.supflu.2022.105763

This is a PDF file of an article that has undergone enhancements after acceptance, such as the addition of a cover page and metadata, and formatting for readability, but it is not yet the definitive version of record. This version will undergo additional copyediting, typesetting and review before it is published in its final form, but we are providing this version to give early visibility of the article. Please note that, during the production process, errors may be discovered which could affect the content, and all legal disclaimers that apply to the journal pertain.

© 2022 Published by Elsevier.

Supercritical CO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of polymeric materials with pharmaceutical, nutraceutical, and biomedical applications: A review (2015-2021)

Noelia D. Machado^{*a,b*}, José E. Mosquera^{*a,b*}, Raquel E. Martini^{*a,b*},

María L. Goñi^{*a,b*}, Nicolás A. Gañán^{*a,b*}*

^{*a*} Instituto de Investigación y Desarrollo en Ingeniería de Procesos y Química Aplicada (IPQA–UNC– CONICET), Av. Vélez Sarsfield 1611, X5016GCA, Córdoba, Argentina

^b Universidad Nacional de Córdoba, Facultad de Ciencias Exactas, Físicas y Naturales, Instituto de Ciencia y Tecnología de los Alimentos (ICTA–FCEFyN–UNC), Av. Vélez Sarsfield 1611, X5016GCA, Córdoba, Argentina

* Corresponding author: <u>nicolas.ganan@unc.edu.ar</u>

ABSTRACT

The loading of polymeric carriers with active pharmaceutical and nutraceutical ingredients using supercritical CO_2 (sc CO_2) as solvent and diffusion enhancer has received increasing attention as an alternative for the development of active materials and delivery systems. In this contribution, recent advances in sc CO_2 impregnation/deposition in the pharmaceutical, biomedical, and nutraceutical fields are reviewed, covering the period 2015-2021. The main physicochemical phenomena underlying the impregnation/deposition process (phase equilibrium, diffusion, plasticization, sorption, adsorption, etc.) are briefly presented and discussed. Applications are reviewed including drug and botanical drug products, medical devices, and dietary supplements. The effects of different process variables on the impregnation efficiency and some relevant properties of the obtained materials are also critically discussed and compared.

Keywords:

Supercritical carbon dioxide, impregnation/deposition, drug delivery, medical devices, dietary supplements

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Introduction

2. Fundamentals and principles

- 2.1. The impregnation process
- 2.2. Solubility and phase equilibrium
- 2.3. CO₂ sorption and polymer plasticization
- 2.4. Diffusion and mass transfer kinetics
- 2.5. Depressurization

3. Recent applications

- 3.1. Overview
- 3.2. Drug and botanical drug products

- 3.2.1. Cellulose-based drug products
- 3.2.2. Non-cellulosic polysaccharide-based drug products
- 3.2.3. Protein-based drug products
- 3.2.4. PLA-based drug products
- 3.2.5. Other polymer-based drug products
- 3.3. Medical devices and combination products
- 3.4. Dietary supplement products
 - 3.4.1. Lipophilic compounds
 - 3.4.2. Hydrophilic compounds

4. Process and scale-up aspects

5. Conclusions and perspectives

1. Introduction

Impregnation can be defined as the infusion of a substance into the bulk of a polymeric material, in order to modify some properties of the polymer or impart different types of activity. The incorporation of additives or active ingredients can be physical or chemical; in the first case, solute molecules are dispersed and not chemically bonded to the polymer structure, and therefore remain free to move and can be released at the polymer surface (by evaporation, or dissolution in a liquid environment), while the second case implies immobilization of solutes via covalent bonding with specific functional groups in the polymeric structure.

Conventionally, impregnation is performed by contacting the polymer with the solute in liquid or gas state, or more frequently with a solution of this solute in a suitable solvent. The main limitations of these processes are the usually long periods required to achieve a significant impregnation yield (unless only superficial impregnation is required), due to the very low diffusivity in most polymers, and/or the requirement of a subsequent drying step to remove the liquid solvent from the impregnated material. Diffusion rate can be enhanced by operating at higher temperatures, particularly above the glass transition temperature of the polymer, but this is not always practical or possible when thermosensitive drugs or natural compounds are used. High temperatures can also modify some properties of the polymer. On the other hand, the removal of liquid solvents is a more difficult problem to solve, because it usually involves high temperatures and/or significant energy consumption, with the subsequent economic and environmental impact. Besides, in the case of food and pharmaceutical products, regulations impose strict limits to the presence of solvent residues.

In this context, supercritical carbon dioxide $(scCO_2)$ -assisted impregnation appears as an interesting and promising alternative to conventional impregnation for the preparation of active

polymeric materials. In this technology, the liquid solvent is replaced by $scCO_2$, which plays several simultaneous roles: it dissolves the solutes of interest, transfers them to the polymer surface, acts as a diffusion enhancer by temporarily modifying some polymer properties, and finally induces solute precipitation by depressurization, as explained in detail in Section 2. CO_2 is a gas at ambient conditions; therefore, it desorbs from the polymer and evaporates by simple depressurization, leaving a solvent-free product. The many interesting physicochemical properties of scCO₂, which are the basis for a broad range of supercritical technologies, have been extensively discussed. The most relevant properties are its "tunable" density and solvent power, which can be adjusted by temperature and/or pressure changes; gas-type diffusivity and viscosity; a very low surface tension; and a low critical temperature (31°C), which allows operation at relatively mild conditions. Moreover, scCO₂ is an inexpensive, nontoxic, and nonflammable solvent, which allows a safer operation. It is relatively inert, although it can react with some substances, like amines. It can be easily regenerated and recycled, minimizing emissions. Due to all these properties, scCO₂ is considered a "green" and multipurpose solvent. Nevertheless, scCO₂-assisted impregnation faces some limitations. One of them is the low solubility of many drugs of interest in $scCO_2$, even at high pressure conditions. Besides, the absorption of scCO₂ and its subsequent desorption can drastically modify some properties of the polymer, for example by inducing foaming, particle aggregation, changes in crystallinity, etc. From the economic point of view, large investments in high pressure equipment may be required.

It has to be noted that, along with impregnation, superficial loading of solutes frequently occurs during the high-pressure treatment and subsequent depressurization. In fact, solutes can be physically adsorbed or simply precipitate or crystallize on the polymer surface or in the bulk of porous materials. This is a different loading mechanism from impregnation, leading to heterogeneous products. Considering that in many cases both mechanisms contribute to the total loading, but not always the difference is clear from the data reported, in this review, we will frequently refer to this technology as "scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition".

Since early works, such as Berens et al. [1], proposed the use of $scCO_2$ as a coadjuvant for the enhanced incorporation of small penetrants in polymers, based on its plasticizing effect, this technology has experienced great development. Besides increasingly intensive research activity, some applications have been successfully applied at industrial scale, such as wood impregnation with antimould agents [2] or the water-free dyeing of textile fibers [3].

Figure 1 shows the number of publications with the keywords "supercritical" + "impregnation" in the title, abstract, and/or keywords that have appeared since 1992, after a search in Scopus, divided into periods of 5 years. Although this search criterion obviously may not account for some papers dealing with supercritical encapsulation, adsorption, dyeing, or other loading

techniques that can be broadly included in the category of impregnation, the observed trend gives a good idea of the growing activity in this field.



Fig. 1. Number of publications related to supercritical impregnation reported in the literature in the last decades (1992–2021). Stripped patterns represent the percentage of publications in the area reviewed here (pharmaceutical, nutraceutical, and biomedical applications).

Several authors have reviewed the advances and opportunities in $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition, some of them as a part of very comprehensive reviews on supercritical processing of polymers [4–6], or focused particularly on impregnation [7,8]. Some reviews on $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation applied to specific fields, such as wood protection [9], biomedical and tissue engineering [10], implants [11], textile dyeing [12], and food packaging [13], among others, have also been published in past years.

This review presents a survey of the advances in the field of scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of bioactive compounds in polymeric materials in the 2015-2021 period. Two main research areas are covered in Section 3: drug delivery systems for pharmaceutical and biomedical applications, and nutraceuticals and food additive formulations. In each case, specific aspects of interest are discussed, related to the effect of different process variables on the loading performance, the properties and/or activity of the modified carrier materials, as well as the main trends and future challenges. Previously, the fundamentals and

physicochemical principles involved in scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition are presented and briefly discussed in Section 2.

2. Fundamentals and principles

2.1. The impregnation/deposition process

The scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition process can be described in terms of three main steps: (i) a first pressurization step, where the polymer is contacted with a solution of the active ingredient in $scCO_2$ and the temperature and pressure conditions are adjusted; (ii) a soaking or diffusion period, during which the system is kept at fixed conditions during a certain period; and (iii) a final depressurization step. The process can be conducted in batch or semi-batch mode. In the second case, a continuous flow of fluid mixture is fed to the impregnation chamber. Several physicochemical phenomena occur during the process, either sequentially or simultaneously, involving the polymer matrix, the supercritical solvent, and the solute to be incorporated. The loading yield at a given set of conditions, as well as other important properties of the impregnated polymeric material, ultimately depend on the interplay of these interactions, which are summarized in **Figure 2**.



Fig. 2. Different interactions and related phenomena in the supercritical impregnation/deposition processing.

2.2. Solubility and phase equilibrium

As in every mass transfer process, the driving force for impregnation is the solute chemical potential difference between the supercritical fluid phase and the polymer phase. In practical terms, at a given temperature and pressure, impregnation will be faster if the fluid phase is more concentrated. The concentration of a given solute in scCO₂ is limited by its thermodynamic solubility at given temperature and pressure conditions. Solubility in $scCO_2$ has been the subject of intensive research, because it is a key aspect underlying all supercritical technologies, and therefore it will not be discussed in detail here [14]. In general terms, it depends on temperature, pressure, and the chemical nature of the solute [15]. $scCO_2$ density (and consequently its solvent power) increases with pressure, at a constant temperature, which is reflected in a nearly exponential increase in solubility. The effect of temperature is more complicated: on the one hand, scCO₂ density and solvent power decrease with temperature (at constant pressure); on the other hand, the solutes' vapor pressure increases with temperature. These opposite effects often lead to "crossover" phenomena, where the temperature-dependence of solubility inverts at a certain pressure level [16]. Finally, the chemical nature of the solute and the possible specific interactions with scCO₂ determine how much solute can be dissolved. scCO₂ behaves as a nonpolar to weakly polar solvent and therefore dissolves easily non-polar and lipophilic substances of low to mid-molecular size (for example, terpenes, hydrocarbons, etc.). Polar substances and high molecular size compounds (like triglycerides and many pharmaceutical drugs) are poorly soluble in scCO₂, requiring very high pressures to achieve practical solubility values [17,18]. As mentioned above, this is one of the main drawbacks of this technology. In these cases, solubility can be significantly increased by the addition of small amounts of polar cosolvents (like water or alcohols), which modify the polarity of the fluid phase and enhance solvation [19].

The knowledge of the solubility behavior of the substance to be impregnated in a polymeric matrix is fundamental for the design of an impregnation process or experiment, and the modeling of the mass transfer phenomena [20]. Impregnation can be conducted under conditions of saturation (of the fluid phase) or under-saturation. In the first case, saturation is ensured by loading an excess of solute in the impregnation chamber, by constantly dosing the solute, or by recirculating the fluid phase through a pre-saturator column or vessel. This "saturated fluid" approach is the most frequently applied in experimental studies. Although it ensures the highest impregnation rate and yield at a given temperature and pressure condition, it complicates the analysis of the separate effect of these variables. In fact, when temperature or pressure are modified, also is solubility, and the effect of the solute concentration in the fluid phase is superimposed to the effect of concentration, which becomes an independent variable, and therefore seems more adequate for screening purposes [21]. In this case, the fluid phase concentration can be kept constant by adding small amounts of solute; otherwise, it will decrease along the impregnation process as more solute is being transferred to the polymer. If

the sample to be impregnated is small compared to the impregnation chamber volume, or if the impregnated amount is a small fraction of the initially loaded mass of solute, the change in concentration during the experiment may be neglected. This last assumption often simplifies the modeling of the mass transfer process.

The impregnation process involves a ternary system (polymer + solute + $scCO_2$), or a multicomponent system, if a cosolvent is added or the solute to be impregnated is actually a mixture (for example, a natural extract or essential oil). The system can be biphasic (single fluid phase + polymer) if the solute is completely dissolved in the scCO₂, or triphasic, if there is an excess of solute, forming a third (solid or liquid) phase. At most practical temperature and pressure conditions, the polymer can be considered insoluble in the fluid phase. Therefore, there is a partition equilibrium that ultimately determines how much solute can be incorporated into the polymeric matrix at a given condition. If the polymer has a porous structure, an adsorption equilibrium may also be present. Binary [solute $+ scCO_2$] equilibria have been studied for a wide range of substances, and data on new systems of interest are constantly being reported in the literature [14,22,23]. Binary [polymer + scCO₂] equilibrium data have also been reported and modeled for numerous polymers [24-26]. In contrast, systematic ternary [solute + scCO₂ + polymer] phase equilibria have been much less studied in the context of supercritical impregnation [27–29]. Reports usually present maximum loading values at given conditions, but equilibrium data (e.g., in terms of partition coefficients) and phase equilibrium modeling are scarce, which opens an interesting and fruitful field for future research.

2.3. CO₂ sorption and polymer plasticization

As previously stated, $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation is based on the ability of many polymers to absorb significant amounts of CO₂ under high pressure conditions, which in turn facilitates the diffusion of the active compound into the polymer. In general, the equilibrium sorption value increases when CO₂ molecules can interact with specific functional groups present in the polymer structure, for example, via acid-base mechanisms [30,31]. Thus, for instance, sorption tends to be higher for polyesters and polyamides than for polyolefins. For a given polymer, CO₂ sorption usually increases with pressure and decreases with temperature, in close correlation with the fluid density. CO₂ sorption isotherms and/or single equilibrium values have been reported for a wide range of polymers, above and below their melting point [24,25].

There are several effects connected with the sorption phenomenon. The interaction of CO_2 molecules with polymer residues weakens chain-chain interactions, allowing a higher chain and segment mobility. In this sense, scCO₂ has been considered a sort of "molecular lubricant" [4]. This effect can be considered analogous to thermal plasticization, with the advantage of occurring at lower temperatures [32]. The distance between polymer chains is also increased by

 CO_2 sorption, resulting in an expansion or swelling of the polymeric matrix. The increase in free volume contributes to the enhanced diffusivity of small penetrant molecules. In this sense, a preliminary analysis of the CO_2 sorption and swelling behavior of a specific polymer usually provides relevant information about the way it will respond to the active ingredient diffusion, and therefore about the expected rate of the impregnation process and the conditions at which it may be accelerated. In the last years, several authors have reported this kind of data in the context of supercritical impregnation, including polymeric fibers [33], particles [34], films [35], wound dressings [36], and intraocular lenses, among others.

In glassy polymers, the enhanced chain mobility induced by CO_2 sorption leads to a decrease in the glass transition temperature (T_g), which can fall below the operating temperature as pressure is increased. CO_2 -induced T_g depression has been studied for numerous polymers, including a typification of different observed behaviors [37], and it was a major motivation for early impregnation studies. Under scCO₂ pressure, glassy polymers can be plasticized and impregnated at lower temperatures, due to the enhanced mass transfer properties achieved in this way. Interesting images captured inside a high pressure cell, showing the advance of the plasticized/glassy boundary as a polymer (polymethylmethacrylate, PMMA) is progressively plasticized by scCO₂, have been reported by Üzer et al. [38]. However, excessive plasticization can be counterproductive, as it may lead to unwanted particle collapse and/or aggregation, as has been reported for PVP microparticles, for instance [39].

In semicrystalline polymers, which are usually depicted in terms of crystalline domains embedded in a continuous (glassy or rubbery) amorphous phase, it is usual to consider that sorption and diffusion take place mainly in the amorphous parts [24]. For practical purposes, crystalline regions are assumed impermeable. However, two specific effects can be pointed out. Firstly, the crystalline domains impose mechanical restrictions on the polymer swelling, which is usually lower than in a purely amorphous material. Secondly, recrystallization processes can be induced by $scCO_2$ sorption. Under the plasticizing effect of CO₂, polymer chains can be rearranged to a more ordered state, in a similar way as occurs in thermal annealing processes [32], or become more disorganized. As a consequence, polymer crystallinity can be increased or decreased by these effects, or different types of crystals can be induced, sometimes with a significant impact on the polymer mechanical, diffusional, and thermal properties. The absorption of $scCO_2$ can also induce a melting temperature (T_m) depression in semicrystalline polymers with respect with its value at ambient pressure, along with viscosity and surface tension changes, allowing for the low-temperature production of melts and foams [40,41]. T_m depression is the basis of the mixing-foaming process, where the active ingredient is dissolved in the molten polymer under $scCO_2$ pressure, and then a foam is obtained by depressurization. Depending on the envisaged application, scCO₂-induced recrystallization or foaming

phenomena can be advantageously exploited or represent a drawback, negatively affecting the desired properties of the material.

In porous structures (such as foams, aerogels, etc.), adsorption phenomena are also important. A significant amount of supercritical mixture can be filling the pores and adsorbed to their surface, rather than being dissolved in the polymer. In these cases, the adsorption equilibrium will depend on the availability of active sites at the polymer surface, capable of interacting with CO_2 and the solutes, in addition to the pressure and temperature conditions.

CO₂ sorption behavior in biopolymers is particularly relevant because many of the carrier materials reviewed here are polysaccharide- and protein-based. CO₂ sorption, as well as the relative proportion of CO₂ dissolved and adsorbed, depends on several features, such as the specific surface area and porosity, crystallinity degree, morphology, swelling ability, and water content, in addition to temperature and pressure. Hoshino et al. [42] have reported adsorption isotherms (at 40°C) for different polysaccharides (corn and potato starch, dextrin and cellulose), showing a typical adsorption peak near the critical point and a subsequent sharp decrease at higher pressure, stabilizing at approx. 2 wt.% for starch and dextrin, and between 3 and 4 wt.% for cellulose, in the range of 10-30 MPa. Nakamura et al. [43] have reported similar data for different proteins, observing almost constant adsorption values of 2-5 wt.% in the range of 10-30 MPa at 40°C (decreasing in the order: casein > gluten > gelatin > ovoalbumin), while CO_2 adsorption in soybean protein increased with pressure from 2 to 8 wt.% within the same range. Although CO_2 sorption is rather low in all these materials, results show that proteins are capable of more specific interactions with CO_2 than polysaccharides. More recently, Muljana et al. [44] have reported sorption data of CO_2 in native and acetylated potato starch, showing the enhancing effect of this chemical modification, by providing carbonyl groups that can interact with carbon dioxide. Sorption data were reported as "solubility", although it is not clear how much of this is due to adsorption. While sorption in native starch showed a maximum of approx. 3% at 8 MPa (and 50°C) and decreased with pressure (<1% at 12 MPa), for the acetylated starch sorption increased up to approx. 5% in the same range. The predicted swelling degree was in the range of 1.0-2.8% for native starch and up to 4% for the modified starch. All these values are rather low compared to other semicrystalline polymers, showing that CO_2 has a limited ability for interacting with these materials and/or modifying their structure. Therefore, it is expectable that the predominant loading mechanism in these cases will be the deposition or crystallization on the porous surface rather than the molecular dispersion in the bulk of the polymer matrix.

Although CO_2 sorption and polymer plasticization are dynamic processes, limited by the diffusion rate of CO_2 in the polymeric matrix, they usually take place at a much higher rate than the active ingredient diffusion, which can be considered to occur in an already plasticized medium [35]. Nevertheless, polymeric substrates can be preconditioned (swollen) with pure CO_2 for some time before impregnation, to ensure their homogeneity and optimize their

properties for solute diffusion. For example, starch can be pregelatinized before impregnation, either by conventional methods or using $scCO_2$ pressure [45], in order to disrupt the granules structure and reduce their crystallinity, making starch more accessible for CO_2 and solutes sorption. In other cases, the polymeric carrier is pre-swollen in liquid solvents; for example, water soaking as a preliminary step for the impregnation of contact lenses [46].

2.4. Diffusion and mass transfer kinetics

The active ingredient diffusion through the scCO₂-swollen and plasticized polymer usually determines the impregnation global rate. The fluid phase is usually stirred or recirculated, and the diffusivity of the active ingredient in scCO₂ may be several orders of magnitude higher than in polymers (typically 10^{-8} – 10^{-9} m² s⁻¹ [47–49] vs. 10^{-10} – 10^{-14} m² s⁻¹ [50,51], respectively); therefore, the mass transfer resistance on the fluid side is often negligible compared to that on the polymer side. In this sense, the concentration profiles of the active ingredient near the fluid polymer interface can be schematically depicted as in **Figure 3**, being uniform on the fluid side and dependent on time and position on the polymer side. At the interface, the concentrations are assumed to be in equilibrium.

Diffusivity in $scCO_2$ -swollen polymers can be several orders of magnitude higher than in the same polymers at ambient conditions. For example, it has been observed that the diffusivity of carvone in LDPE under $scCO_2$ pressure is in the range of $(0.6-8.5)\times10^{-10}$ m² s⁻¹ (at 35–60°C and 7.5–9.7 MPa), while it is $\sim 3\times10^{-14}$ m² s⁻¹ for the same system at atmospheric pressure [52]. The knowledge of the diffusivity behavior for each particular system, as well as its dependence on temperature, pressure, and composition, is of great importance for the modeling, simulation, and design of impregnation processes, because it provides information about the expected rate at which impregnation will proceed, the impregnation degree achieved for a certain time interval, or, inversely, the time required for a given penetration level.



Fig. 3. Schematic diagram of the active compound penetration process: concentration profiles and equilibrium conditions in the polymer/fluid phase interphase. C^P : concentration in the polymer; C^{FP} : concentration in the fluid phase; K_i : partition coefficient.

Diffusion in glassy polymers often presents different types of "anomalous" behavior, related to the limited relaxation rate, which may be comparable to the penetrant diffusion rate [53]. However, if the polymer is completely plasticized due to CO_2 sorption (rubbery state), the polymer chains can rapidly respond to the diffusion of other molecules. In these cases, diffusion of active ingredients can be described by Fick's laws in terms of a single diffusion coefficient [51], generally dependent on temperature and concentration, but also on pressure, due to its influence on CO_2 sorption and polymer swelling. In many cases, CO_2 plasticization of glassy polymers can lead to semicrystalline states, by inducing a T_g depression below ambient temperatures. In semicrystalline polymers, mass transfer is assumed to occur only in the amorphous phase. According to the crystallinity degree, the diffusion of penetrant molecules will be more or less restricted by the crystalline domains embedded in the amorphous parts, following a tortuous path [54]. In these cases, diffusion is usually described in terms of Fick's laws using an "apparent" or "effective" diffusion coefficient which includes the tortuosity effects. The crystallinity degree of the polymer, as well as the distribution and size of the crystallites, may significantly affect the observed diffusivity.

Diffusion coefficients of active ingredients in scCO₂-swollen polymers are most often estimated from impregnation kinetics data, by correlating the total amount of active ingredient loaded into the polymer along time with a suitable solution of Fick's laws. Quantification can be performed *in situ*, using a microbalance or by spectroscopic analysis, or after depressurization, assuming that CO₂ desorption is much faster than solute desorption, and therefore the depressurization step does not significantly affect the equilibrium loading value. In this way, impregnation

kinetics has been studied for several systems within the reviewed period, including different morphologies, such as mango polyphenols in cotton fabrics [55], eugenol in PA fibers [35], thymol in cellulose acetate particles [56], and polyamide nanofibers [57], and mesoglycan in calcium alginate aerogel [58], among other examples. On the other hand, penetration methods are based on the correlation of concentration profiles inside the impregnated polymer (for a given time) with a suitable solution of Fick's laws. Although these methods allow the estimation of the diffusion coefficient from a single impregnation experiment, they are limited to samples of practical size and simple geometry, where concentration profiles can be determined without much difficulty. In the case of thin films, the "film roll" method is a simple and effective way of obtaining such profiles; for instance, it has been applied to synthetic dyes in PET [59] and carvone in LDPE films [52] under scCO₂ pressure. Nevertheless, diffusivity data of active ingredients of interest in scCO₂-swollen polymers are still scarce, which represents an open field for future research.

2.5. Depressurization

The final step in a $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation process involves the depressurization of the system, from the operating pressure down to atmospheric conditions, by the release of the fluid phase. As pressure decreases, so does the solubility of the active compounds, which precipitate or condense in the polymeric matrix bulk or surface. The compounds which remain dissolved in the fluid phase are partly extracted by the CO_2 flow and partly precipitate or condense inside the vessel. In this sense, the partition (or adsorption) equilibrium is modified by pressure reduction in favor of the polymer phase. At the same time, CO_2 is desorbed from the polymer, carrying away solute molecules. Morphological changes that occurred under CO_2 pressure (for example, polymer plasticization) may be totally or partially reversed. If the depressurization rate is low enough compared to the polymer relaxation rate, the swollen polymer tends to recover its original dimensions. However, if the plasticized polymer becomes glassy during this step, this process will be interrupted, and the polymer will remain totally or partially swollen [5,6]. Foaming can also occur due to the entrapment of CO_2 bubbles. The final amount of solute retained in the polymer after depressurization results from the complex interplay of all these processes, which are simultaneous but occur at different rates.

Depressurization is generally recognized as an important parameter, due to its effects on impregnation yield as well as on polymer morphology. Therefore, the conditions (namely, rate and temperature) under which it is performed should be investigated and optimized for each particular system. The impregnation chamber can be depressurized at a constant pressure rate or a constant flow rate, which involves some control of the expansion valve opening to compensate for the density variation as pressure decreases. In the reviewed literature, the constant pressure

rate approach was mostly applied, as it is easier to measure and control. However, some authors report depressurization at constant mass flow rate [60,61]. Temperature can be kept constant at the same impregnation value during depressurization, set to a different (higher or lower) specific value, or allowed to decrease naturally with CO_2 expansion (by Joule-Thomson effect). Cooling the impregnation system before decompression may induce precipitation or insolubilization of compounds, with a subsequent release of CO_2 almost free of solutes. This strategy intends to enhance the precipitation of solutes inside the polymeric matrix, but care has to be taken regarding the possible formation of a liquid- CO_2 phase enriched in solute compounds [62], or polymer damage due to excessive brittleness. Finally, depressurization rate can also affect the amount of loaded solute. A fast depressurization usually induces excessive solute losses, especially if the drug-polymer affinity is low. In this sense, most of the reviewed works have selected low decompression rates (of the order of 0.1-1.0 MPa min⁻¹).

3. Recent applications

3.1. Overview

Within the reviewed period (2015-2021), the supercritical impregnation/deposition of poorly water-soluble drugs and/or natural compounds into polymeric materials has been studied with the major purpose of analyzing the effect of process variables on the drug loading and the physico-chemical properties of the obtained products or devices, including in many cases morphological aspects and drug release behavior. The utilization of polymeric carriers to protect and release the impregnated drugs or active principles in a controlled manner has been explored as an alternative solution in two wide areas: on one hand, in the pharmaceutical field for the treatment or prevention of diseases, and on the other hand, in the conservation and/or the improvement of the nutritional quality of food products.

According to FDA, a human drug is defined as "a substance recognized by an official pharmacopoeia or formulary intended for use in the diagnosis, cure, mitigation, treatment, or prevention of disease. A substance (other than food) intended to affect the structure or any function of the body, intended for use as a component of a medicine but not a device or a component, part or accessory of a device" [63]. In the reviewed literature, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory compounds are the most frequently studied drugs for scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition, including ibuprofen [64–68], ketoprofen [60,69–72], diclofenac [70,73], acetylsalicylic acid [69,74,75], flurbiprofen [76,77], and indomethacin [78], either as model drugs or for specific applications. In general, these drugs are poorly water-soluble molecules and may have unwanted side effects via oral delivery. Other anti-inflammatory drugs

have been explored to a lesser extent, belonging to glucocorticoids [61,79–81] and cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) selective families [70]. A few reports have proposed the impregnation of other drugs for attending specific pathologies, such as high blood pressure [82–84], symptoms of bacterial infections [79,80], excessive excretion of stomach acid [85,86], cancer [87–89], epilepsy and its symptoms [90], vascular disorders [58,67], and skin affections [91,92]. Finally, some articles reported the use of compounds with claimed medicinal or bioactive properties that are not registered in the US Pharmacopeia nor approved by FDA.

As a general trend, the impregnation of polymeric carriers with natural bioactive compounds obtained from plants has received increased attention in recent years. According to FDA, a botanical drug consists of "vegetable materials, which may include plant materials, algae, microscopies fungi, or combinations thereof that is used as a drug" [93,94]. Although their therapeutic use in pharmaceutical formulations has not yet been approved by the FDA, numerous publications propose using essential oil components or plant extracts for treating or preventing diseases. Essential oils are volatile extracts composed of secondary metabolites (mostly terpenes) biosynthesized by aromatic plants. Some of these oils present bioactive properties *in vitro* which may be of medicinal interest, such as antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and biocidal activity. The scCO₂-assisted impregnation of essential oils or isolated compounds in polymeric carriers has been studied by several authors in the reviewed period, based on the high solubility of terpenes in scCO₂. For example, thymol is a natural phenol found in essential oils of thyme and oregano [95] with reported antibacterial, antifungal, antiseptic, anesthetic, and anti-inflammatory activities. The impregnation of this phenol has been studied in different polymers [56,96–100]. Carvacrol (a structural isomer of thymol) [82,101,102] and carvone [69] are also essential oil components that have been proposed as active compounds for impregnation. The reviewed literature also includes the impregnation of other multicomponent plant extracts, such as mango leaves extract (rich in gallic acid, iriflophenone derivatives, and mangiferin) [103–106], Clinacanthus nutants Lindau extract (rich in phytol) [107,108], and Helichrysum italicum extract (rich in pyrogallol, chlorogenic and gentisic acids) [109,110], among others, in different polymers.

The scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of vitamins has also received attention. Fat-soluble vitamins E (α -tocopherol) and A (β -carotene) have been used as active pharmaceutical ingredients in the production of drug delivery systems [98,111–113], while vitamins D (cholecalciferol) and K (menadione) were intended for dietary supplement ingredients [111,114,115]. FDA defines a dietary supplement ingredient as "*a vitamin, mineral, herb or other botanical, amino acids, dietary substance for use by humans to supplement the diet by increasing the dietary intake. Unlike drugs, supplements are not intended to treat, diagnose, prevent, or cure diseases*" [116]. Some articles using natural extracts that are registered by US Pharmacopeia (Dietary Supplements section), such as chia [117] and fish oils [118], among

others [119,120], have been also reported in the literature, as well as others employing compounds not registered for this purpose [36,109,121–125].

In this review, the analyzed papers have been organized according to their specific applications in the pharmaceutical field (drug and botanical drug products, medical devices, and combination products) and as dietary supplement products, following the FDA classification.

3.2. Drug and botanical drug products

FDA defines a drug product as "the finished dosage form (the physical form in which a drug is produced and dispensed) that contains a drug substance, generally, but not necessarily, in association with other active or inactive ingredients" [126]. As inactive ingredients, carrier materials based on cellulose and other polysaccharides, natural proteins, PLA, and other polymers, have been employed as matrices for scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition, their main purpose being to provide support and to control the release rate of the impregnated drug.

3.2.1. Cellulosic-based drug products

Microcrystalline cellulose (MCC) is widely used in drug products as a binder and/or diluent in oral tablets and capsule formulations, as well as lubricant and disintegrant, being listed in the FDA Inactive Ingredients Database [127]. In contrast with its extensive use in the pharmaceutical industry, the supercritical impregnation of this polymer has hardly been explored in the reviewed period, due to its high crystallinity and the strong intra- and intermolecular H-bonds that restrict chain mobility and limit the penetration of hydrophobic compounds [128,129]. The reviewed papers, along with the employed materials, process conditions, and loading results, are summarized in **Table 1**.

For example, MCC obtained from wheat straw was employed for the scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of ibuprofen [130]. The authors evaluated the effect of impregnation temperature, pressure, and time on drug loadings. Increasing pressure in the range of 10–25 MPa and contact time from 2 to 24 h favored ibuprofen loading into MCC, while temperature changes (40–60°C) had a negligible influence. The highest impregnation yield (9.43%) was achieved at 25 MPa and 40°C, corresponding to the highest drug solubility in the supercritical fluid phase (13.98 mg/mL) and the highest CO₂ density, and after 24 h of contact. In this article, the applied pharmaceutical forms (powder and tablets) were considered to evaluate the effect of the carrier form on the *in vitro* drug release profiles. From the powdered forms, ibuprofen was rapidly released (80% after 5 min) at pH 6.8 and 37°C, indicating that the loading mechanism is a combination of superficial impregnation and deposition. In contrast, the drug release was

considerably retarded (80% after 400 min) from the tablets prepared with the impregnated cellulose. The application of this oral delivery system would be suitable for low-dose active substances.

The change in cellulose morphology from compact particles to aerogels is an interesting strategy for enhancing its drug loading capacity by increasing its porosity and surface area. In this way, Lopes et al. studied the $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition of phytol (a major bioactive compound from *Clinacanthus nutans* Lindau extract) in cellulose aerogels at 10 MPa and 40°C for 24 h [108]. Cellulose aerogels were prepared using different alkylmethylimidazolium-based ionic liquid solutions and dried with $scCO_2$. The achieved drug loadings were up to 50 wt%, even higher than for other aerogels (silica and alginate), explained in terms of the higher surface area (2-fold) and pore volume (3-fold) of the cellulose aerogel obtained from ionic liquids solutions [107]. This suggests a prevalence of superficial deposition on the loading mechanism. In fact, no swelling or morphological changes were observed in the cellulose fibrils after the supercritical treatment.

Cellulose acetate (CA) is the cellulose-derived material mostly employed in supercritical impregnation. The presence of the acetyl moieties increases the interaction with CO₂ via carbonyl groups and therefore enhances its swelling ability and impregnability. This polymer has been used in the form of films, beads, and membranes. For instance, CA films were employed for the supercritical impregnation of thymol [99] and carvacrol [101], two natural compounds with antibacterial activity. These compounds are prone to degradation and rapid evaporation, hence the authors proposed impregnation as a suitable technique to prolong their activity. Similar loading results (~30 wt%) were achieved for both bioactive compounds, operating at 15.5 MPa and 35°C for thymol, and 21 MPa and 50°C for carvacrol, with a contact time of 2 h, followed by decompression at 1.4 MPa min⁻¹. The similar loading of both compounds is probably the result of their comparable chemical structure (structural isomers), resulting in similar scCO₂ solubilities and equivalent interactions with the polymer via hydrogen bonding between hydroxyl and carbonyl groups. It is important to mention that the high loading induced a strong plasticizing effect on CA films, decreasing the T_g value from 221°C to approximately 30°C and 35°C for thymol and carvacrol, respectively. Adamovic et al. observed an increase in carvacrol loading with contact time (from 0.5 to 2 h), suggesting a diffusioncontrolled bulk impregnation as the main loading mechanism. A negative effect of depressurization rate (from 0.3 to 36 MPa min⁻¹) was also reported [101]. The release behavior of the impregnated compounds from the films was also similar. Almost 85% and 90% of carvacrol and thymol were released, respectively, within 360 min in physiological saline solution at 37°C, by a mechanism governed by diffusion, supporting the hypothesis of bulk impregnation. Thymol-impregnated CA films showed antibacterial in vitro activity against *Pseudomona aeruginosa* and *Staphylococcus aureus*, avoiding bacterial attachment and biofilm formation.

Milovanovic et al. have reported the synthesis of two formulations with strong antibacterial and antifungal activity based on the scCO₂-assisted impregnation of thymol into CA beads for topical application [56] and oral delivery [96], achieving loading values up to about 70 wt%. The authors report impregnation kinetics data at different pressure (10-20 MPa) and temperature (35-50°C) conditions, observing a faster impregnation at higher pressure (**Figure 4**). This behavior can be explained both in terms of the increase in thymol solubility and CO₂-induced polymer plasticization, and it is consistent with the hypothesis of a diffusion-controlled impregnation.



Fig. 4. Impregnation kinetics of thymol in CA beads, at $T=35^{\circ}$ C and P=10 and 20 MPa. Adapted from [56], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

An analysis of the microstructure of the polymer revealed a progressive modification of the particle morphology with the thymol loading (or the impregnation time), with an increasingly smoother surface and a loss of internal porosity. Experiments performed with pure $scCO_2$ suggest that these changes are induced by the plasticizing effect of thymol. Additionally, the release rate of thymol from the impregnated beads depended on the drug loading and the pH of the release medium. Overall, higher loading led to a somewhat more prolonged release in distilled water (60% vs 70% released in 2 days from the high-loaded and low-loaded samples, respectively) [56,96], whereas at simulated gastric conditions thymol was completely released from the beads in 2 days, regardless of the initial drug loading. In the former case, the loss of internal porosity may lead to a more retarded release, while in the latter case it may be related to the higher solubility of thymol at acidic pH, since CA is stable and insoluble under these

conditions [96]. In this way, the authors claim that materials with various release rates can be obtained for different purposes, like prolonged or short treatments.

Finally, CA membranes have been also proposed as carrier materials for impregnation. Polymeric membranes represent an interesting alternative to other drug delivery systems, based on some important characteristics such as the pore size, pore interconnectivity, surface area, mechanical properties, and biodegradability. They are generally obtained using a phase inversion technique where the polymer-rich phase of a highly concentrated polymeric solution solidifies to create a polymeric matrix. The phase inversion can be carried out using an antisolvent, such as $scCO_2$. The advantage of using supercritical fluids for this procedure relies on the shorter production time (2–6 h), in contrast with conventional techniques that may require days [131,132]. In this way, Baldino et al. [133] have prepared CA membranes loaded with quercetin (as antifungal agent) for tissue engineering applications, by performing simultaneously the impregnation and the formation of the polymer porous structure. Quercetin-loaded membranes were prepared at 20 MPa and 45°C for 4 h, with a fixed concentration of drug (10 wt%) and different polymer concentrations. As shown in **Figure 5**, three different membrane morphologies were obtained depending on the polymer concentration: particle-like (**Fig. 5b**), and cellular structure (**Fig. 5c**).



Fig. 5. SEM images of CA membranes loaded with quercetin at 20 MPa and 45°C: (a) 5 wt% CA, (b) 10 wt% CA, (c) 15 wt% CA. Adapted from [133], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

The most suitable membranes for the proposed application were those obtained with 15 wt% CA, with cellular structure and 6.05 µm of mean pore size. An important approach of this work is the evaluation of the quercetin release in simulated physiological conditions in relation with the membrane morphology. The complete drug release was faster (200 min) from membranes with finger-like morphology (with macrovoids), whereas a prolonged release was observed in the cellular structure membranes (1 day), due to the lower mass transfer resistance involved in the first structure. Results revealed that impregnation did not affect the drug fungistatic properties (against *Kluyveromyces lactis* and *Yarrowia lipolitica*), with a reduction of survival percentage up to 20% in 10 h, the membrane morphology being irrelevant for the antifungal power. In this way, the supercritical phase inversion process appears as a versatile tool to prepare loaded polymeric membranes in short times with controlled and reproducible morphologies for particular biomedical applications.

In conclusion, although cellulose is widely applied in pharmaceutical formulations and has many attractive properties, its use in native form as carrier for the impregnation of drugs is quite limited due to its strong hydrophilic nature, high crystallinity, and resistance to CO₂-induced plasticization. Nevertheless, cellulose aerogels provide an interesting platform for CO₂-assisted drug deposition and/or adsorption, based on their high surface area and porosity, which notably increase the loading capacity. In turn, CA appears as an attractive material, with a better interaction with scCO₂, morphology versatility (porous and continuous structures), and higher plasticization ability. However, it can undergo significant morphological changes due to the supercritical treatment, an aspect that must be kept in mind when developing specific applications.

	Active ingred ient,		Process conditions								
Polymer- based matrix	or mixtur e of active ingred ients/e xtract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref		
Microcrys talline cellulose	Ibupro fen	Particl es	10– 25	40–60	2–24	n.i.	-C	9.43	[13 0]		
НРМС	Carve dilol	Particl es	30	100	2	1.5		n.i.	[13 4]		
Cellulose	Phytol	Aerog els	10	40	24	0.2	-	50	[10 8]		
Cellulose acetate	Carva crol	Films	21	50	0.5–2	0.3–36	-	31.4	[10 1]		
Cellulose aceate	Querc etin	Memb ranes	20	45	4	n.i.	-	5–15	[13 3]		
Cellulose acetate	Thym ol	Beads	10– 20	35–50	2–32	0.3	-	4.4–72.2	[56]		
Cellulose acetate	Thym ol	Beads	10	35	2–32	n.i.	-	4.5-63.8	[96]		
Cellulose acetate	Thym ol	Films	15.5	35	2–32	1.4	-	26–30	[99]		

 $\label{eq:table_transform} \textbf{Table 1.} Cellulosic-based drug products obtained by scCO_2-assisted impregnation/deposition.$

3.2.2. Non-cellulosic polysaccharide-based drug products

In the reviewed period, some advances have been reported regarding the scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of drugs in starch, alginates, pectin, β -glucans, and chitosan as carrier materials (**Table 2**). The biocompatibility, low toxicity, and relatively low cost of most of these natural polymers make them suitable and attractive for health and medical applications [135]. The most common approach has been their impregnation/deposition in the form of aerogels, for the same reasons mentioned above in relation with cellulose. The high surface area and porosity of polysaccharide aerogels allow higher loading degrees (mainly by adsorption and deposition) than their native forms.

Starch and alginate have been mainly studied for the preparation of drug-loaded aerogels by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition. Starch is composed by two polymers: amylose and amylopectine, forming semicrystalline granules. The overall crystallinity degree depends on the relative proportion of both polymers [136]. Main starch sources are wheat, maize, cassava, and potato. Alginate is an anionic polysaccharide made from guluronic acid and mannuronic acid. Both materials are employed in the pharmaceutical industry as gelling and stabilizing agents, binders, and diluents. Aerogel particles based on maize starch (as hydrophilic carrier) and calcium alginate (as hydrophobic carrier) have been employed for the supercritical adsorption/deposition of anti-inflammatory drugs (ketoprofen, diclofenac sodium, and nimesulide) to formulate tablets for oral delivery [70]. The authors reported adsorption isotherms (at 18 MPa and 40-60°C) and adsorption kinetic data for each drug/polymer combination. In the first case, calcium alginate aerogels showed higher loading values than starch aerogels, which is explained in terms of the higher surface area and hydrophobicity of the former material. As for the adsorption kinetics, the analysis performed by the authors provides useful insight regarding the loading mechanism, concluding that in a first step adsorption is controlled by film diffusion and occurs rapidly at the outer particle surface, followed by a slower process governed by intraparticle diffusion. Finally, the release behavior in PBS (pH=7.4) was also different for each material, being faster for starch aerogel. The authors confirmed that the drug concentrations in the loaded polymers were suitable to perform a therapeutic effect. Besides, the different release mechanisms of each aerogel may be suitable for a particular therapy. For example, starch aerogels loaded with diclofenac sodium (63 wt% drug loading) may be applicable to toothache or headache conditions, since they promote a fast release (90% in 1.2 h). On the contrary, the same drug within calcium alginate aerogels (100 wt% drug loading) may be suitable for rheumatoid arthritis treatment since tablets with slow dissolution rates can be prepared (90% in 7 h).

The incorporation of natural compounds in alginate aerogels has also been explored. For example, in a comparative study, phytol (a hydrophobic compound) and a hydrophilic extract of

21

Clinacanthus nutans (rich in flavonoids, phenols, and chlorophyll) have been loaded in monolithic calcium alginate aerogels using methods: two scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of dry aerogels, and "wet impregnation" [107]. In the latter process, the solute is incorporated in the last solvent exchange step (dissolved in the liquid solvent), and its impregnation/deposition occurs simultaneously with the scCO₂-drying. Interestingly, results showed that "dry impregnation" led to higher loading values than "wet impregnation", presumably due to the increased affinity of the solutes to the scCO₂ phase when ethanol is present. In addition, loading values in alginate aerogels (19-22 wt% for phytol) were comparable to those obtained in silica aerogel, despite the lower specific surface area of the biopolymeric material (126 vs 881 m² g⁻¹). This seems to be related to the higher ability of alginate to absorb CO₂ and become partially plasticized, inducing some degree of molecular dispersion besides simple deposition.

The topical application of alginate aerogels appears as an attractive strategy for wound healing, by providing a moist environment around the wound, removing exudates, and restricting the colonization of microorganisms [137]. The incorporation of a drug may provide additional therapeutic effects. In this context, drug-loaded alginate aerogels obtained by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition have been developed for attending two different stages: inflammation [66] and re-epithelization [58]. These articles belong to the few ones where the therapeutic effects of the proposed drug products are confirmed via in vivo assays. In the first case, Johnson et al. have incorporated ibuprofen in alginate hydrogel scaffolds for accelerated burn wound healing by combining the pressurized gas expanded technology (PGX) and supercritical impregnation (or "adsorptive precipitation") as a viable method for the obtention of hydrophilic materials loaded with hydrophobic compounds [66]. This technology uses PGX in a single phase which contains $scCO_2$ and up to 80 wt% of ethanol. With this method, PGX-alginate scaffolds were obtained with a 320-fold increase in surface area compared to unprocessed Consequently, 9 wt% of ibuprofen was alginate. loaded by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition (at 15 MPa and 50°C for 1 h), while the unprocessed material did not incorporate any amount of drug. Then, the hydrogel formation was performed after the addition of an appropriate $CaCO_3$ and glucono- δ -lactone concentration for improving its mechanical properties (crosslinking). Therefore, this hydrogel was stronger compared to the obtained with the unprocessed material because of the higher interconnectivity of its network. In addition, these hydrogels were easy to handle, and they properly retained their shape. The hydrophilic matrix was able to release ibuprofen rapidly, 70% within the first 10 h, which represents a dose of $\sim 800 \ \mu g$ per disk. In this sense, the authors ensured that a single disk of hydrogel contained a high and safe ibuprofen concentration. On the other hand, in vivo wound healing using induced burn murine assay showed an accelerated healing process, achieving complete healing within 21 days [66].

Mesoglycan-loaded calcium alginate aerogels have been developed for accelerating wound healing in the re-epithelialization stage [58]. Mesoglycan is a mixture of glycosaminoglycans that induces the migration of keratinocytes and early differentiation [138]. In this work, the authors reported global solubility values of mesoglycan in $scCO_2$ at different temperatures (40 and 60°C), observing a crossover pressure at 15.6 MPa, with an increase in solubility with temperature at higher pressures. This helps explain the enhancing effect of temperature on drug loading observed at the tested pressure (18 MPa). Loading kinetic curves are also reported, which indicate that equilibrium is achieved after approx. 15 h of contact (at 18 MPa and both temperatures), as shown in **Figure 6(a)**. The analysis of the kinetic data indicated that the diffusion of the solute to the outer surface of the material (film diffusion) was the rate-limiting step of the impregnation/deposition process. SEM analysis of the loaded aerogel confirmed that the drug is mainly deposited onto the porous structure, as can be seen in **Figure 6(b)**.



Fig. 6. (a) Kinetic curves for the scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of mesoglycan on calcium alginate aerogel (at 18 MPa and 40-60°C). (b) SEM analysis of mesoglycan-loaded aerogel. Adapted from [58], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

The structural complexity of mesoglycan in comparison with ibuprofen [66] may explain the more severe impregnation conditions required, such as the prolonged contact time (1 h for ibuprofen vs 15–24 h for mesoglycan), possibly related to the slower diffusion of mesoglycan, which has a significantly higher size than ibuprofen, inside the polymer, although the diffusion coefficients were not measured. At these conditions, the maximum amount of mesoglycan loaded into the alginate aerogels was 0.24 mmol g⁻¹ at 60°C without affecting the nanoporous structure of the aerogels. Regarding the mesoglycan release, it was fast and complete after 3 h in PBS at pH=7.4. This result is relevant because a direct and immediate action of mesoglycan is necessary for the re-epithelialization step. This effect was confirmed using *in vivo* experiments with cell lines involved in the skin wound healing process. An increase in human immortalized

keratinocytes (HaCaT) motility compared with non-treated cells in 24 h was observed. Thus, the authors demonstrated that this system is suitable for application in skin regeneration and wound protection [58].

Other polysaccharides barely explored are β -glucans, which are formed by D-glucose monomers linked by β -glucosidic bonds. They are obtained from cereals, algae, yeasts, or bacteria, showing different structures and characteristics. These polysaccharides have protective effects in oral delivery, either on the stomach (from ulcers formation derived from intake of some drugs), or on the bioactive compounds (from acidic gastric conditions) [139,140]. Barley and yeast β -glucan aerogels have been proposed as polymeric matrices for the scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of acetylsalicylic acid, as novel biocompatible carriers for oral delivery [74]. In this work, the drug loading was carried out during the drying of the alcogels, which was performed using a [scCO₂ + drug] mixture instead of pure scCO₂. Drug loading was 8–15 wt%, depending on the operation conditions (8–20 MPa, at 35, 40, and 50°C) and the type of β -glucan aerogel (barley or yeast). Thus, drug loading on barley aerogels was only limited by the drug solubility in scCO₂, which increased with gas density. However, in the case of yeast aerogels, loading was limited by the diffusion of CO₂ into the polymeric matrix, which showed lower surface area, pore volume, and pore sizes compared to barley aerogels. Both aerogels showed a fast drug release in PBS solution at 37°C, although a different behavior was observed (Figure 7). Barley aerogel showed an initial lag time of 3 h, followed by a fast release step, whereas yeast aerogel showed a fast release rate in the first 2 h, and a subsequent slower and sustained release for 25 h. Based on these results, the proposed aerogels have promising properties for oral delivery, especially the barley aerogels which showed a lag time: in this way, drugs can be released in the intestinal tract avoiding the gastric medium. However, the behavior of these loaded aerogels in simulated gastrointestinal conditions should be studied for more specific conclusions.



24

Fig. 7. Cumulative release of acetylsalicylic acid per mass of aerogel: (a) 4% barley, and (b)2.5% yeast β-glucans. Adapted from [74], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

Finally, combinations of different polysaccharides have also been proposed as a strategy for developing drug-loaded materials with enhanced performance, compared to the individual components. For example, the anionic nature of alginate enables the formation of a polyelectrolyte complex with chitosan, a cationic amino polysaccharide. Chitosan is a biopolymer composed of varying amounts of glucosamine and N-acetyl-glucosamine residues. As a pharmaceutical excipient, this polymer can be used as coating agent, disintegrant, mucoadhesive tablet binder, among others [127]. In this way, the complexation of these two macromolecules by multiple and strong amine-carboxyl electrostatic interactions, as well as by hydrogen bond interactions, could result in a better performance of the final product [141]. Pires et al. have reported the simultaneous impregnation of thymol and β -carotene in chitosan/alginate films modified with poly(dimethyl siloxane) (PDMS) for the treatment of skin lesions [98]. These authors employed the strategy of improving the mechanical properties by incorporating synthetic polymers. The impregnation was performed with ethanol as cosolvent due to the limited solubility of β -carotene in CO₂. The vitamin was efficiently impregnated (42%) at 25 MPa and 45°C for 14 h, and loading was mainly affected by the depressurization rate since it was not detected in the material when the system was expanded at low rates (0.5 MPa min⁻¹). Nevertheless, thymol impregnation loading was considerably lower (0.28 wt%), being affected by the presence of β -carotene as well as ethanol. In addition, the difference in the impregnation loading of these bioactive compounds could be a consequence of the favorable hydrogen bond interaction between β -carotene and the polymer matrix, and the higher vapor pressure and scCO₂ solubility of thymol. In comparison with previously mentioned works [56,96,97,99], the incorporation of thymol into modified chitosan/alginate films was significantly lower, even though the supercritical process was performed at higher pressure, temperature, and contact time. Hence, the addition of a cosolvent to promote the β -carotene loading limited the impregnation of thymol. Pires et al. also evaluated conventional thymol and β -carotene impregnation in ethanol solution, for comparison purposes. Although the incorporation efficiency of thymol was similar in both methods, β -carotene loading was considerably higher when supercritical impregnation was used. Indeed, the incorporation efficiency of this vitamin using conventional impregnation was lower than 0.1% [98]. It should be noticed that there is a limited number of reports focusing on the development of materials with synergistic properties, such as the last one, which combined two compounds with complementary biological functions offering a more complete therapeutic effect, opening an interesting field for future research.

	Active ingredient, or		Proces	s condition	xx/t0/2				
based matrix	mixture of active ingredients/ext ract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	drug loading	Ref
Starch	α-tocopherol (vitamin E)	Aerog els	15	40 - 60	1-48	1	-	95 - 98	[14 2]
Starch	Thymol	Xerog els, aeroge ls	15.5	35	24	0.3	-	Xerogel: 1.8–4.0; aerogel: 0.6–3.3	[10 0]
Starch, calcium alginate	Diclofenac sodium	Aerog els	18	40-60	2–72	1	_	Starch: 63; calcium alginate: 100	[70]
Starch, calcium alginate	Ketoprofen	Aerog els	18	40–60	2–72	1	-	Starch: 13; calcium alginate: 29	[70]
Starch, calcium alginate	Nimesulide	Aerog els	18	40–60	2–72	1	-	Starch: 2; calcium alginate: 5	[70]
Starch/PC L	Ketoprofen	Scaffo ld/ Aerog els	15	40	11	n.i.	-	0.8	[60]
Calcium alginate	Mesoglycan	Aerog els	18	40–60	2–24	1	-	0.24 mmol/g aerogel	[58]
Sodium alginate	Ibuprofen	Hydro gels	15	50	1	n.i.	_	8.6	[66]
Sodium alginate	Phytol	Aerog els	20	40	-	0.2	-	20	[10 7]

able 2. Non-cellulosic polysaccharide-based drug products obtained by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition.

	Active		Proces	s condition					
Polymer- based matrix	mixture of active ingredients/ext ract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	drug loading	Ref
PDMS/ Chitosan/ alginate	Thymol	Films	25	45	14	0.5–1.0	1.3 v% etha nol	0.3	[98]
PDMS/Ch itosan/ Alginate	β-carotene (vitamin A)	Films	25	45	14	5-10	1.3 v% etha nol	42	[98]
Silica/Sodi um alginate	Clinacanthus nutans extract (rich in phytol)	Aerog els	15	40	24	2	10 wt% etha nol	13	[10 7]
Alginate, Chitosan, Pectin, Pectin/ Chitosan, Alginate/ Chitosan	Esomeprazole	Aerog els	11	35	24	0.3	_	Alginate: 10; Chitosan : 15.5; Pectin: 16.5; Pectin/ch itosan: 2.5; Alginate/ chitosan: 9	[85]
PVA/ Chitosan	Ibuprofen	Memb ranes	25	40	20	n.i.	_	n.i.	[65]
High- methoxyl pectin	Nifedipine	Aerog els	20	60	24	n.i.	-	13	[83]
Barley, yeast β- glucans	Acetylsalicylic acid	Aerog els	8 – 20	35 - 50	1.5	n.i.	-	8-15	[74]
Barley, yeast β- glucans	Dexamethason e	Hydro gel/ Scaffo	8 – 20	37	1.5	n.i.	-	5-10	[81]

Polymer	Active ingredient, or		Process	s conditions	wt%				
based matrix	mixture of active ingredients/ext ract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	drug loading	Ref

lds



3.2.3. Protein-based drug products

Natural proteins are attractive carrier materials for $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition, not only for their abundance and biodegradability but also for the presence of a variety of functional groups able to interact with CO_2 and drugs, which may result in higher CO_2 sorption than other biopolymers (like starches) and in loading and release mechanisms based on specific interactions. However, in the reviewed period only a few works have been reported exploring the use of natural animal proteins (gelatin and silk fibroin) for the development of potential drug products, based on the approach of producing drug-loaded aerogels. Materials, process conditions, and achieved loading values are summarized in **Table 3.** As will be seen, this approach has received more attention in the case of dietary supplement products (Section 3.4).

Veres et al. designed new hybrid organic/inorganic aerogels composed of silica and modified gelatin for the impregnation of ibuprofen, ketoprofen, and triflusal [67]. Drug loadings in aerogel particles were 25–29 wt% for triflusal (at 12 MPa and 45°C for 6 h), 19–24 wt% for ibuprofen, and 11–15 wt% for ketoprofen (both at 20 MPa and 45°C for 6 h). Interestingly, XRD and DSC analysis indicated the absence of drug crystallization in the aerogel pores after the supercritical treatment, suggesting that the drugs were most likely dispersed or adsorbed in the polymer at a molecular level. The loading values obtained were related to the drug solubility in $scCO_2$: ketoprofen has the lowest solubility due to its higher molecular weight [18], while triflusal is the most soluble because of the presence of the hydrophobic trifluoromethyl group [143]. The drug release was immediate or semi-retarded, according to the specific interactions between the aerogel matrix (-OH and -NH groups) and the drug at the pH of the medium. Hence, the release of the studied drugs was faster in basic medium than at pH=2.0, where the active compounds are protonated and can interact strongly via hydrogen bonds with the hydroxylated matrix surface. An important factor to be analyzed is the drug susceptibility to degradation in aqueous medium that may affect its therapeutic effect. In this work, the aerogel matrix showed a protective effect against the hydrolysis of triflusal, with a low conversion (10 mol%). Thus, hybrid aerogels can modify not only the drug dissolution profile but also their stability, contributing to ensure the desired therapeutic effect.

Silk fibroin aerogels were combined with $poly(\varepsilon$ -caprolactone) scaffolds and impregnated with dexamethasone (a synthetic anti-inflammatory glucocorticoid and an osteogenic differentiation agent) intended for bone tissue healing [61]. The porous structure of aerogels is interesting in this respect because it can simulate the extracellular microenvironment, facilitating cell distribution, integration with the host tissue, and capillary ingrowth [144]. In addition, it enables the loading of drugs that can induce osteogenesis, such as dexamethasone. Goimil et al. achieved considerably high dexamethasone loadings (85–100%) at 14 MPa and 37°C for 1 h into this hybrid matrix [61]. Scaffolds were cylindrical and presented high porosity. The

presence of the aerogel in the scaffolds increased the micropore size (150–400 μ m) and the superficial roughness. The pore size was also increased by the dexamethasone loading, possibly due to its plasticizing effect on the polymeric matrix. Thus, the prepared material showed an optimal pore size range for cell ingrowth and suitable for angiogenesis, with a superficial roughness favorable for cell attachment and proliferation. In fact, *in vivo* tests were performed with dexamethasone salt at 0.1 wt% and the results showed excellent biocompatibility of the material and accelerated tissue reparation, with repair percentages of 39% for 14 weeks post implantation. The drug release in PBS at pH=7.4 depended on the drug chemical state. Salt (ionic) dexamethasone was burst released in the first hour and afterward a sustained release was observed for three weeks, while basic dexamethasone showed a sustained release along this period. These differences were associated with the different solubility in aqueous medium and the interactions with the polymeric matrix. The release profile, since high doses were quickly reached, and then, these levels were maintained for weeks with a sustained release.

Polym	Active ingredient,	Morphol ogy	Process conditions						
er- based matrix	or mixture of active ingredients/e xtract		Press ure (MPa)	Tempera ture (°C)	Cont act time (h)	Depressuriz ation rate (MPa min ⁻ ¹)	Co- solv ent	drug loadi ng	Re f.
Silk fibroi n/ PCL	Dexamethas one	Aerogel/ Scaffold s	14	37	1	n.i.	5	85 – 100	[6 1]
Gelati n/ Silica	Ibuprofen	Aerogel s	20	45	6	0.2 - 0.3	-	19 – 24	[6 7]
Gelati n/ Silica	Ketoprofen	Aerogel s	20	45	6	0.2 - 0.3	-	11 – 15	[6 7]
Gelati n/ Silica	Triflusal	Aerogel s	12	45	6	02 - 0.3	-	25 – 29	[6 7]

Table 3. Natural proteins-based drug products

.

3.2.4. PLA-based drug products

Poly-lactic acid (PLA) is a biodegradable synthetic polyester included in the FDA Inactive Ingredients Database [127] and is currently used in pharmaceutical formulations and technology, oral solid dispersions, and drug delivery systems. In the recent literature, PLAbased carriers have been most extensively explored for supercritical impregnation/deposition of drugs. PLA has good CO_2 sorption, plasticization, and swelling properties under high pressure conditions, as reported by several authors [145,146], which facilitate the incorporation of drugs and other solutes. This behavior is explained in terms of the strong interaction between the carbonyl groups present in the polyester and the electron-deficient carbon atom of CO_2 via Lewis acid-base interactions [147,148]. Reports using PLA-based carriers in the reviewed period are summarized in **Table 4**. The main innovations include the simultaneous impregnation of two or more drugs (as model multicomponent systems); the impregnation of novel devices, such as 3D printable filaments; and the production of drug-loaded foams.

The simultaneous impregnation of different drugs has been studied by Coutinho and Champeau [69] to evaluate possible synergistic or antagonistic effects compared to the impregnation of each one separately. The authors selected ketoprofen, acetylsalicylic acid, and carvone as model drugs (with different physicochemical properties), and PLLA and LDPE films as model carrier. Synergistic effects were observed only in PLLA: ketoprofen increased the loading of acetylsalicylic acid from 3.4 to 16.9 wt%, and carvone increased the loading of ketoprofen from 13.9 to 18.4 wt% (at 80°C and 30 MPa). The combination of carvone and acetylsalicylic acid did not show differences in comparison with the single-compound loading (Figure 8). According to the authors, the occurrence of synergistic effects in PLLA depends on two factors: a high chain mobility (induced by high temperature and CO_2 sorption) and a good drug-polymer affinity. In this way, the strong plasticizing and cryogenic effect of a drug with high polymer affinity (i.e., the ability to reduce the polymer T_g and T_m , allowing the melting and recrystallization in situ) can enhance the diffusion and penetration of other drugs compared to their individual impregnation. These observations are useful for the understanding and optimization of the impregnation of mixtures, in cases where synergy can be exploited, or others where selectivity effects should be avoided (for example, in the impregnation of natural extracts whose bioactivity depends on the specific composition).

32



Fig. 8. Drug loading in the double scCO₂-assisted impregnation of LDPE (L_{d,X} %) at 80°C and 30 MPa, compared to the expected (single) loading (L_{s,X} %). A: aspirin, C: carvone, and K: ketoprofen. Adapted from [69], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

In a later work, the same authors employed PLLA films to compare the loading of acetylsalicylic acid by supercritical impregnation and by conventional liquid soaking [75]. Supercritical impregnation was performed at 30 MPa and 80°C for 3 h, while the soaking method was carried out by immersing the film in an acetylsalicylic acid ethanolic solution for 10 days. The results showed higher loadings (3.4 vs. 1.3 wt%) in shorter times (3 h vs 10 days) using the supercritical process compared to soaking, attributed to the higher swelling ability of scCO₂ which facilitates the drug diffusion into the matrix. Besides, the resulting systems were free of solvent residues. The release of acetylsalicylic acid in PBS solution at 37°C was also dependent on the loading method. A burst release was only observed in the soaked-PLLA samples because of the dissolution of drug crystals present on the film surface. Moreover, the release of drug from soaked-PLLA was faster compared to the scCO₂-treated samples, since a completed release was reached after 60 days for the conventionally prepared ones, whereas approx. 60% of drug was released after 74 days for scCO₂-PLLA. In this way, the authors confirmed that scCO₂ impregnation presents several advantages over conventional loading methods, like higher loadings, faster processing, and more sustained release.

Other authors explored the impregnation of 3D-printable PLA filaments. This recent technology is an innovative and auspicious strategy for biomaterials fabrication in the biomedical and pharmaceutical fields and can provide new forms of drug administration [149]. Verano-Naranjo et al. studied the supercritical impregnation of ketoprofen in PLA filaments for biomedical applications [71,72]. The authors evaluated the influence of pressure and temperature on the polymer swelling, the drug loading, and the drug release kinetics. Results showed an increase in the swelling degree (5-25%) at higher pressure (from 10 to 40 MPa) and temperature (from 35 to 75°C). Both variables favor the sorption of $scCO_2$ into the polymer samples and their plasticization and swelling. On one hand, when the temperature increases, the $scCO_2$ density is

reduced and its diffusivity increases, while the polymer plasticization degree also increases with temperature. Besides, the solubility of $scCO_2$ in PLA also increases with pressure. Regarding the swelling of PLA filaments, Rosales et al. evaluated the influence of ethanol as cosolvent on this property [105]. They observed that swelling was double at the highest pressure (40 MPa, at 55°C), reaching 50% in the presence of 3 v% of ethanol. Ethanol may promote plasticization by increasing the mobility of the internal chains, thus inducing a larger swelling. Regarding the drug loading, Verano-Naranjo et al. observed that the amount of impregnated drug increased with pressure, which was related to a higher ketoprofen solubility [72]. Another interesting result of this work is the quantification of the amount of ketoprofen superficially loaded onto the polymer, which decreased as either temperature or pressure increased, indicating a deeper impregnation and a more homogeneous drug distribution (**Figure 9**). Considering the maximum loading and minimum swelling effect, the best conditions were 75°C and 20 MPa for 2 h, with a total drug loading of 8.48%, 9.25% swelling degree, and 1.45% of superficial drug loading.



Fig. 9. Ketoprofen loading by scCO₂-assisted impregnation of PLA filaments: (a) total drug loading, (b) percentage of superficial drug with respect to total drug loading. Adapted from [72], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

The authors also showed that the processing variables not only determined the drug loading but also the permanent degree of swelling, and therefore, the kinetic release behavior of the impregnated filaments. The samples were subjected to release experiments at pH=7.4 and 37°C, and the experimental results were fitted with a multiphasic power-law model including four diffusion phases (I, II, III, and IV) [72]. The release profiles are shown in **Figure 10**. Phase I is the burst release, where the release kinetics is governed by diffusion. Phase II is a slow-release period, where the polymer hydration occurs, and degradation starts. Here, the porosity degree and the pore configuration achieved during the supercritical process are crucial. Phase III is fast since the scission of the polymer chains becomes the dominant driving force. Finally, phase IV

is slow, and it is only observed at the very end of a regular tri-phasic release profile. The hydration and degradation are relevant for a polymer like PLA which is biodegradable. Based on these results, during phases I and II, samples impregnated at 40 MPa allowed a more rapid drug release (more than 50%) in comparison with the other samples (about 10%) after 10 days, due to the high superficial drug loading as well as the presence of pores of larger size and a greater number of interconnections between them. Phase III (polymer degradation) was slower for the samples impregnated under mild conditions than for those obtained under extreme conditions due to the lower porosity level. Phase IV was only observed when phase II was very short, that is, in the sample impregnated at 40 MPa.



Fig. 10. Release profiles including the different phases of the release process from the PLA filaments impregnated with ketoprofen under different conditions. Adapted from [72], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

These kinds of studies are interesting if the PLA filaments are considered as a model polymeric carrier. However, it is likely that the release behavior, together with the polymer morphology and the drug distribution, will be affected by the printing process, where the filament is melted and injected. Future studies should focus on this aspect in order to assess the advantages (or not) of loading 3D-printable filaments by scCO₂-assisted impregnation.

Due to its high CO₂ sorption and plasticization ability, PLA appears as a good polymer substrate for preparing drug-loaded foams, by combining supercritical foaming and impregnation. In this way, Milovanovic et al. have developed PLA and PLGA foams loaded with thymol, as a natural therapeutic agent, for oral or topical delivery [97]. Foaming and impregnation were performed in a single step, varying pressure (7.5, 10, and 15 MPa), temperature (25–50°C), and contact time (2–24 h). Thymol loading was higher for PLA than for PLGA foams (5% vs. 3%, respectively), under the same conditions (10 MPa, 40°C, and 4 h). This phenomenon was
attributed to the more favorable interactions between thymol and the hydrophobic PLA. Regarding the foam structure, contact time had a considerable effect, since prolonged times had a negative impact on the foam expansion. The foam physical stability is a critical factor for the bioactive release, as well as its solubility in the release medium. Thymol release depended on the pH of the surrounding medium, the pore diameter and cell density of the foam, its loading capacity, and the swelling, water uptake and sink properties of the polymer. PLA and PLGA foams showed prolonged thymol release over 6 weeks, being faster for PLGA than for PLA (86% vs 40% release, respectively) under the same conditions, which was attributed to the hydrophilic glycolide content in the polymer. A complete analysis was performed regarding the estimation of the theoretical thymol concentration in the release medium. The authors claimed that it was sufficient for performing anesthetic, anticancer, antifungal, and antibacterial activity. In addition, all formulations were expected to be safe for the proposed applications, considering the thymol daily dosage according to the European Chemicals Agency.

The same foaming+impregnation approach was evaluated for developing PLGA foams loaded with gemcitabine, a highly hydrophilic anticancer drug [150]. In this work, ethyl lactate was used as cosolvent due to the very low solubility of gemcitabine in CO₂. A prolonged contact time (24 h) was favorable for high impregnation loadings without modification of the foam structure, achieving 99.44% of drug impregnation efficiency (with respect to the initial amount of drug added to the high pressure vessel) at 12 MPa and 25°C after 24 h of contact time and a PLA:PLGA ratio of 75:25. The impregnation yield was affected by the drug/polymer ratio, PLA:PLGA copolymer ratio, pressure, and temperature. In the same way, the drug release depended on the polymer composition and the drug loading. A remarkable point of this work is the detailed analysis of the release mechanism of gemcitabine from the foam. The authors proposed a theoretical mechanism of three steps that considers the foam structure and the drug distribution inside it. The first step is the release of the most accessible drug by external diffusion, which was affected by the initial gencitabine concentration and the content of glycolide in the polymer. The increase of both factors induced a faster drug release. The second step is the release of the most inaccessible drug by internal mass transfer, although the theoretical model did not fit adequately the experimental data, which makes further analyses necessary for an acceptable adjustment. Finally, the third step is the degradation of the polymer and the release of the remaining drug, which was altered in this case by the glycolide content in the polymer.

Briefly, PLGA-based foams [120,150] were more appropriate for hydrophilic drugs, while PLA for hydrophobic ones [97,151]. However, all foams enabled a prolonged release.

The combination of PLA with other polymers in an amphiphilic matrix (PLLA/PEG/PLLA) was also proposed as a strategy to enhance the impregnation of polar drugs, for example, nitrendipine [84]. Although the drug loading was lower (10.5 wt%) than for caffeine, even using

ethanol as cosolvent (3 mol%), the impregnation was performed at shorter times (2 h vs 40 h) and considerably lower scCO₂ density (526 vs 834 kg m⁻³). Moreover, a more prolonged release was obtained with these composite microparticles since the complete release of nitrendipine was achieved after almost 6 days using PBS solution as release medium.

Finally, the modification of PLA with a copolymer and an inorganic salt has been proposed for the preparation of films with foam structure and enhanced properties. Liparoti et al. designed topical anti-cellulite porous films composed of polylactide/poly(butylene adipate-co-terephthalate)/calcium carbonate (PLA/PBAT/CaCO₃) loaded with caffeine (a polar drug) [152]. The addition of PBAT and CaCO₃ to PLA was previously studied and the resulting blend showed enhanced cell uniformity and increased cell density [153]. The polymer foaming and the impregnation of caffeine were performed in a one-step process at 17 MPa and 35°C. At these conditions, large film pore sizes were obtained (25.6 \pm 0.5 μ m) and the caffeine solubility in scCO₂ was high. The maximum loading of caffeine was 23 wt% after 40 h of contact time, higher than the available in commercial products (3 wt%). However, the prolonged contact time required (40 h) represents a limitation, requiring further optimization studies. The incorporation of caffeine in this carrier showed a significant reduction in its release and dissolution rate in PBS (1-2 days), in comparison with pure caffeine crystals which dissolved in approx. 30 min (**Figure 11**).



Fig. 11. Dissolution profiles of caffeine at pH 7.4 and 37°C (pure crystals and from loaded porous films). Adapted from [152], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

Poly	Active ingredient,		Proces	s conditior					
mer- based matri x	or mixture of active ingredients/ extract	Morpho logy	Press ure (MP a)	Temper ature (°C)	Cont act time (h)	Depressuri zation rate (MPa min ⁻ ¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Re f.
PDL LA	α- tocopheryl succinate	Particle s	10	40	2	n.i.	-	11	[73]
PLL A	Acetylsalic ylic acid	Films	30	80	3	n.i.	C	3.4	[75]
PLL A	Acetylsalic ylic acid	Films	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	1.3 – 3.4	[69]
PLL A	Acetylsalic ylic acid + carvone	Films	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	Acetylsal icylic acid: 0.8 – 3; Carvone: 6.4 – 9.4	[69]
PLA/ PBA T/ CaC O ₃	Caffeine	Films	17	35	40	n.i.	-	23	[15 2]
PLL A	Carvone	Films	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	5.1 - 5.8	[69]
PDL LA	Diclofenac	Particle s	10	40	2	n.i.	-	13	[73]
PDL LA	Dihydroque rcetin	Particle s	10	40	2	n.i.	-	1	[73]
PLG A	Gemcitabin e	Foams	12 – 20	25-40	24	n.i.	-	91 – 99	[15 0]
PLA	Ketoprofen	Filame nts	25 – 40	55 – 75	2	n.i.	-	1.8-9	[71]

Table 4. Polylactic acid-based drug products

Poly	Active ingredient,		Proces						
mer- based matri x	or mixture of active ingredients/ extract	Morpho logy	Press ure (MP a)	Temper ature (°C)	Cont act time (h)	Depressuri zation rate (MPa min ⁻ ¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Re f.
PLA	Ketoprofen	Filame nts	20	75	2	0.1	-	9	[72]
PLL A	Ketoprofen	Films	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.		1.4 – 13.9	[69]
PLL A	Ketoprofen + acetylsalicy lic acid	Films	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	5	Ketoprof en: 0.1 – 9.6; Acetylsal icylic acid: 1 – 16.9	[69]
PLL A	Ketoprofen + carvone	Films	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	Ketoprof en: 0.5 – 18.4; Carvone: 7	[69]
PLA	Mango leaf extract (rich in gallic acid, iriflopheno ne derivatives, and mangiferin)	Filame nts	10	39	24	0.3	1 – 3 v% etha nol	1.5 – 8.5	[10 5]
PLL A/ PEG/ PLL A	Nitrendipin e	Particle s	13	55	2	n.i.	3 mol % etha nol	10.5	[84]
PLG A	Rutin	Foams	0.8 – 20	35 – 55	2	0.5 - 10	-	28-75	[12 0]
PLA	Thymol	Foams	20 – 30	100 – 120	2 – 24	n.i.	-	4.7 – 19.8	[15 1]

Poly mer- based matri x	Active ingredient, or mixture of active ingredients/ extract	Morpho logy	Proces	s condition					
			Press ure (MP a)	Temper ature (°C)	Cont act time (h)	Depressuri zation rate (MPa min ⁻ ¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Re f.
PLA, PLG A	Thymol	Foams	7.5 – 15	25 - 50	2 – 24	0.5	-	PLA: 4.9; PLGA: 6.6	[97]

3.2.5. Other polymer-based drug products

In the reviewed literature, drug products obtained by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition in other synthetic polymeric carriers, such as poly(*N*-vinyl-2-pyrrolidone) (PVP), low density polyethylene (LDPE), polymethylmethacrylate (PMMA), and polycaprolactone (PCL), have been also reported, mainly for hydrophobic drugs (**Table 5**).

PVP is a linear hydrophilic polymer included in the FDA Inactive Ingredients Database and widely used in a variety of pharmaceutical formulations as suspending agent, tablet binder, etc. [127]. Ameri et al. [86] have reported the scCO₂-assisted impregnation of lansoprazole (a highly hydrophobic molecule, belonging to the gastric proton pump inhibitors drug class) into PVP particles. They obtained size-uniform particles with an average diameter of 200 nm. Besides, the drug loadings achieved at the optimal conditions were up to 1.16% (at 25 MPa and 55°C for 180 min). Furthermore, the authors observed a positive effect of temperature, pressure, and contact time on the impregnation yield, explained in terms of a higher CO₂ sorption and swelling, as well as a higher drug solubility in scCO₂. The effect of time indicates an increased in-depth diffusion of the drug in the swollen polymer [86]. However, neither the drug stability (in gastrointestinal conditions) nor the ability of the delivery system to perform an appropriate medicinal effect was studied.

PVP was also selected as carrier for the impregnation of ketoprofen, partially confined into microcontainers of epoxy resin for its oral delivery [39]. The authors defined a microcontainer as a reservoir with micrometer dimensions, composed of a non-permeable shell and a cavity for the drug formulation, open on one side from which the drug is released unidirectionally (**Figure 12**). In this work, the drug loading ranged between 10 and 33 wt% and it was affected by pressure, temperature, and impregnation time. In general, higher loadings were obtained at higher pressures under isothermal conditions because of the high drug solubility and fluid density. The effect of temperature on impregnation yield depended on the pressure. At lower

pressures (10 MPa), the drug impregnation decreased when the temperature raised from 40 to 60° C, due to a decrease in scCO₂ drug solubility. On the contrary, the drug loading increased with temperature at higher pressures (20 MPa), due to the swelling of the polymer that facilitated the drug diffusivity. The impregnation equilibrium was achieved in a relatively short time (4 h).



Fig. 12. SEM images of microcontainers filled with PVP (before ketoprofen loading). The scale bar represents 300 μm. Adapted from [39], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

The impregnation of ketoprofen in PVP was considerably higher compared to lansoprazole at the best observed conditions (33% vs 1.16%), which were 20 MPa/60°C/4 h, and 25 MPa/55°C/3 h, respectively. Although both drugs have similar molecular weights, ketoprofen solubility in scCO₂ (14.1 g kg⁻¹ [39]) is higher than for lansoprazole under these conditions (4.49 g kg⁻¹ [154]). The addition of a cosolvent like ethanol during the supercritical impregnation could enhance the lansoprazole solubility in scCO₂ as well as improve polymerfluid interactions to obtain higher impregnation yields in PVP. In general, ketoprofen impregnation yield depended mainly on its scCO₂ solubility, while lansoprazole loading was mainly affected by the swelling of PVP at the impregnation conditions. Both authors found a positive impact of pressure on drug loading, attributed to a higher solubility for ketoprofen and other more complex phenomena in the case of lansoprazole impregnation. However, the effect of temperature was different. Ameri et al. observed higher lansoprazole loading at higher temperature, but the effect of this variable was more complex for the ketoprofen impregnation. This phenomenon was attributed to a crossover pressure in the solubility isotherms between 16 and 18 MPa. In this way, ketoprofen solubility decreases with temperature at 10 MPa but the opposite effect is observed at 20 MPa.

LDPE, PMMA, and PCL are currently employed in the pharmaceutical industry and approved by the FDA. LDPE is a low-cost material extensively used for packaging applications in food, drug, and cosmetic products [155]. However, its biodegradability resistance is one of its major drawbacks. PMMA is mainly used in the tissue engineering field, for example as denture bases and as a cement for dental prostheses [127], while PCL is applied in the area of medical devices [156]. Recently, linear LDPE has been employed as model hydrophobic polymer for studying the scCO₂-assisted impregnation of some drugs. Coutinho et al. evaluated possible synergistic effects in the drug loading of more than one drug in LLDPE [69]. Ketoprofen, acetylsalicylic acid, and carvone (alone or combined) were impregnated into LLDPE particles at 9 MPa and 60° C for 3 h. Low loadings were obtained (< 4 wt%) in the single compound impregnation, being highest for carvone (3.2%) and lowest for acetylsalicylic acid (0.3%). These results were explained in terms of drug-polymer affinity, estimated from solubility parameters calculated using the Hoftyzer Van-Krevelen's method. According to this theory, the closer are the solubility parameters of two substances, the higher is their miscibility. In this way, solubility parameter analysis can be a good approach to assess or predict the feasibility of the impregnation [1]. For these drug-polymer systems, solubility parameters were very close for LDPE and carvone (17.6 vs 17.0 MPa^{0.5}), while the difference was higher for LDPE and acetylsalicylic acid (17.6 vs 25.7 MPa^{0.5}). Besides, the absence of polar groups in the chemical structure of LDPE able to interact with CO₂ via Lewis acid/base interactions resulted in a low CO₂ sorption. In this way, the impregnation yield that can be achieved in this polymer is limited. The simultaneous impregnation of both compounds did not show synergistic nor antagonistic effects, with loading values similar to those obtained in the impregnation of each individual compound. These results confirm the importance of the polymer/ CO_2 interactions and polymer/drug affinity to obtain high loadings. In any case, the loading of multicomponent systems using LDPE might be estimated by simply adding the impregnation yields of the individual compounds from the literature.

In a later work, the authors evaluated the supercritical impregnation of acetylsalicylic acid into LDPE in comparison with a conventional liquid soaking method using isopropanol [75]. Similar loading values were obtained using both methods: 0.4 ± 0.5 wt% with scCO₂ and 0.6 ± 0.5 wt% with the liquid soaking method. However, the required time was considerably longer for the conventional method in comparison with the supercritical impregnation (10 days vs. 3 h), clearly showing the role of diffusion enhancer of scCO₂. Besides, further steps were needed in the conventional method, such as the film drying at 80°C for 3 h. The authors found almost 10 wt% of residual solvent in the sample impregnated by soaking, although this value is within the FDA accepted limits. In this way, the scCO₂ impregnation method represents an advantageous alternative to conventional soaking since it leads to samples free of residual solvent.

Despite the great potential of PMMA and PCL in biomedical applications [156], few studies have been reported in the last years using these polymers as carriers for the scCO₂-assisted loading of drugs [78,87,90,157]. Oparin et al. studied the morphology of carbamazepine (used in the treatment of epilepsy and trigeminal neuralgia) impregnated in PMMA (as model polymer) using $scCO_2$ [90,157]. The impregnation was performed at two different temperatures (75 and 105°C) and constant CO_2 density (corresponding to pressures of 19.3 and 27.6 MPa, respectively) [90]. The XRD and Raman spectra analysis showed that no drug crystallization or thermal degradation occur. A higher drug loading was obtained by increasing temperature, explained in terms of the changes in the polymer structure. Open pores were obtained at 75°C, while closed or sealed porous structures were formed at 105° C, entrapping the drug inside the polymer matrix. Besides, the conformational state of the carbamazepine molecules in the polymer matrix also depended on the impregnation process temperature. Another relevant result was the determination of the maximum drug concentration in the external PMMA surface, which was in direct contact with the CO_2 phase during the impregnation process, being 1.5 times higher than in the polymer bulk. This work demonstrated that by changing the process parameters, such as temperature, it is possible to control the drug morphology as well as the polymer structure. However, release experiments and the study of the interconversion between the conformers (i.e., stability) of the impregnated samples were not performed.

Salerno et al. prepared PCL scaffolds combining scCO₂ foaming and impregnation to improve the therapy with 5-fluorouacil (an hydrophilic anticancer agent) [87]. The low melting point of PCL (~60°C) makes it suitable for foaming induced by scCO₂. Due to the very low solubility of the drug in scCO₂, the composite components (drug and polymer) were premixed before foaming (at 20 MPa for 1 h). The results showed that the initial amount of drug in the composite (4.8–9.1 wt%), the process temperature (45–50 °C), and the depressurization rate (6–120 MPa min⁻¹) affected the mean pore size and distribution, and the drug release in acidic media (to avoid drug degradation). The optimal preparation (using 4.8 wt% of drug initial concentration, 45°C, and 0.1 MPa s⁻¹) were those with the highest porosities and the slowest release with a burst release of less than 2% at 2 h followed by a sustained release (60% after 6 days). From the pharmaceutical point of view, the procedure proposed resulted in an attractive strategy to prepare sustained drug delivery systems using hydrophilic drugs and hydrophobic polymer matrices. However, more analyses are necessary to confirm the effective drug loading after foaming and if this amount is enough to perform its anticancer activity.

Other porous materials that have received increased attention for drug delivery are the metalorganic frameworks (MOFs) [82,91,158]. They consist of crystalline porous materials built from metal centers connected by polytopic organic linkers. Besides, they present a high surface area with pore sizes in the micropore range and can be categorized as rigid or flexible. Rigid MOFs have permanent porosity and robust porous frameworks similar to inorganic materials. In

contrast, flexible MOFs are dynamic and respond to external factors, such as temperature, pressure, and light. Due to the ability to adapt their porosity to the shape of the guest molecule and adjust the framework functional group, flexible MOFs are very attractive for enhanced drug delivery [159,160]. An interesting strategy was proposed by Kubovics et al., who used scCO₂ technology for the preparation of a cutaneous polymeric formulation based on MOFs loaded with azelaic acid, which has antibacterial and anti-inflammatory activity for skin disorders (**Figure 13**) [91].

Journal Pre-proof



Fig. 13. Schematic representation of the scCO₂ method used for: (a) the synthesis of Fe(BTC) nanoparticles, (b) their impregnation, and (c) PVA pellets preparation intended for patches. Adapted from [91], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

Due to the poor drug solubility in $scCO_2$, 0.2 v% DMSO was added as cosolvent. The main novelty of this work was the use of $scCO_2$ in all the processing steps, i.e., in the synthesis of the porous MOF, the drug impregnation, and the patches composing and foaming. The cutaneous

patches were made of poly(vinyl-alcohol) (PVA) due to its suitable topical properties, such as biocompatibility, prophylaxis against infections, lubricity, etc. [161]. Besides, conventional synthesis methods were also applied in each step for comparison purposes. The authors employed two MOFs belonging to the trimesate MIL-100 family, the crystalline MIL-100(Fe) and its semi-amorphous analogue Fe(BTC). The first one was prepared using a conventional (hydrothermal) method, and the second one using scCO₂. The prepared materials differed not only in their structure but also in the mean particle size. MIL-100(Fe) were octahedral crystals with a particle size between 300 and 700 nm and a surface area of 1542 m² g⁻¹, while Fe(BTC) were small near-spherical nanoparticles of 10–20 nm and agglomerates of 100-300 nm, which slightly reduced the surface area to 1290 m² g⁻¹. In this way, similar results were obtained with scCO₂ minimizing the need for additives, the addition of organic solvents, or further cleaning steps.

The drug loading into the MOFs was performed using scCO2-impregnation/deposition and water soaking as a conventional method. Remarkably, the azelaic acid loading using $scCO_2$ (at $20 \text{ MPa/60}^{\circ}\text{C}/12 \text{ h}$) was twice the values reached using conventional liquid impregnation, being 17.0 vs 7.9 wt% for Fe(BTC), and 15.0 vs 8.9 wt% for MIL-100(Fe), respectively. The authors assigned these results to the high water affinity of the substrate sorption, which competes with the drug molecules. This competition is removed when $scCO_2$ is used, since it is not adsorbed in those sites. The composite patches containing drug-loaded MOFs were prepared with PVA using scCO₂ foaming and a press-molding method. Ex vivo permeation assays using porcine skin at pH=7.4 were carried out to determine the drug release from the patches prepared by the different methods. No considerable differences were observed in the drug bypass through the porcine skin from both patches after 8 h (7.5% and 6% for supercritical and press-molded samples, respectively); however, it was superior to other commercial products (~4% in 24 h). On the other hand, the presence of MOF in the formulation controlled the drug release rate, since the diffusion flux was 1.2 and 3 times slower from patches prepared by the supercritical and the conventional method, respectively, than from the control (loaded-PVA without MOF). Although no differences were found between the preparation methods, the resulting patches showed superior performance to the available commercial ones. However, the stability of the MOFs in biological solutions and their imparted toxicity could be potential issues for future research.

	Active		Proces	s conditior					
Polymer -based matrix	or mixture of active ingredients /extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref
LLDPE	Acetylsalic ylic acid	Films	30	80	3	n.i.		0.4	[75]
LLDPE	Acetylsalic ylic acid	Particl es	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.)	0.3 – 0.4	[69]
LLDPE	Acetylsalic ylic acid + carvone	Particl es	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	Acetylsa licylic acid: 0.2 – 0.4; Carvone : 0.8 – 1.1	[69]
LLDPE	Carvone	Particl es	9 - 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	0.5 - 3.2	[69]
LLDPE	Ketoprofen	Particl es	9 - 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	0.4 - 0.6	[69]
LLDPE	Ketoprofen + acetylsalyc ilic acid	Particl es	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	Ketopro fen: 0.6; Acetylsa licylic acid: 0.2	[69]
LLDPE	Ketoprofen + carvone	Particl es	9 – 30	60 - 80	3	n.i.	-	Ketopro fen: 0.4; Carvone : 1.3 – 2.8	[69]
PMMA	Carbamaze pine	Powde r	19.3 - 27.6	75 – 105	-	n.i.	-	-	[90]
PCL	5- fluorouraci	Foams	20	45 - 50	1	6 - 120	-	1.21 - 7.34	[87]

Table 5. Other polymer-based drug products obtained by $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition.

	Active ingredient,		Process conditions						
Polymer -based matrix	or mixture of active ingredients /extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref
	1								
PVP	Ketoprofen	Microc ontaine rs	10 – 20	40 - 60	1-4	n.i.	S O	33	[39]
PVP, HPMC	Carvedilol	Particl es	30	100	2	1.5		-	[13 4]
PVP, PCL-co- PVAc- co-PEG	Indometha cin	Particl es	15	60 - 70	2	n.i.	-	10 - 50	[78]
HPMC, PVP	Lansopraz ole	Particl es	15 - 25	35 - 55	1-3	0.5	-	HPMC: 0.6 – 1.3; PVP: 0.6 – 1.2	[86]
MIL- 100(Fe), Fe(BTC)/PVA	Azelaic acid	MOFs/ Patche s	20	60	~12	n.i.	0.2 v% DM SO	MIL- 100(Fe): 15; Fe(BTC):17	[91]
MIL-53- (Al), Mg- MOF-74	Caffeine	MOFs	10	40	2 – 24	0.2	-	MIL-53- (A1): 6.2 – 32.1; Mg- MOF- 74: 2.8 – 24.3	[82]
MIL-53- (Al), Mg- MOF-74	Carvacrol	MOFs	10	40	2 – 24	0.2	-	MIL-53- (A1): 26.5-34; Mg- MOF- 74:	[82]

	Active		Proces	s conditior	18				
Polymer -based matrix	ingredient, or mixture of active ingredients /extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref
PMMA/ β- tricalciu m phospha te biocomp osites	Flurbiprofe n	Particl es	0.85 - 11.5	40 - 50	24	n.i.	Ś	12.7- 30.1 26	[76]
Medium -chain- length Polyhyd roxylalk anoates	Ibuprofen	Particl es	15 – 20	40	0.5 – 3	n.i.	-	9	[68]
Potassiu m/γ- cyclode xtrin	Honokiol	Inclusi on comple x	20	50	2	n.i.	-	40.8	[15 8]
	30	,							

3.3. Medical devices and combination products

As shown in **Table 6**, scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition has proven useful for the incorporation of drugs and active ingredients in different biomedical devices and materials, providing solvent-free products in an inert processing atmosphere. FDA defines a medical device as an "*instrument, apparatus, implement, machine, contrivance, implant, in vitro reagent, or other similar or related articles, including a component part or accessory which is recognized in the official National Formulary, or the US Pharmacopeia, intended for use in the diagnosis of disease, the cure, mitigation, treatment or prevention of disease..." [162]. Recent examples reviewed here include contact lenses, functional fibers, and tissues, catheters, sutures, dental care products, etc.*

The development of ophthalmic drug delivery systems via scCO₂-assisted impregnation has received great attention [163]. These implants are able to extend the effect of the drug in the aqueous humor, favoring its absorption and biocompatibility during treatment [164]. Several authors have reported the successful impregnation of different materials, including polymeric blends, commercial soft contact lenses (SCLs), and intraocular lenses (IOLs), with ophthalmic drugs (such as cefuroxime sodium [165], acetazolamide, and timolol maleate [166], ibuprofen and flurbiprofen [167], ciprofloxacin and dexamethasone 21-phosphate disodium [79,80], and methotrexate [89]) without modifying their main properties, such as oxygen permeability, wettability, and transparency. These properties can be affected by several factors, such as the gas sorption in the polymer and its swelling degree, as well as by the drug loading. In this sense, different strategies have been explored to preserve the final properties of the product, including the use of cosolvents and low pressurization and depressurization rates. For example, Bouledjouidja et al. [79] applied scCO₂-assisted impregnation to incorporate ciprofloxacin (CIP) and dexamethasone phosphate disodium (DXP) into foldable IOLs made of poly-2hydroxyethyl methacrylate (P-HEMA) for cataract post-operative treatment. IOLs and the drug were exposed to $scCO_2$ and ethanol (5 mol%) as cosolvent, at pressures of 8 and 20 MPa and a temperature of 35°C during 30–240 min, followed by a slow depressurization (0.2 MPa min⁻¹). Impregnation yields were up to 3.83 μ g/mg for CIP and 14.53 μ g/mg for DXP. Results showed an increase in loading yield with pressure, along with an increase in drug solubility. Interestingly, the authors also observed the effect of pressurization rate on the optical properties of the IOLs, reporting the occurrence of foaming as it is performed faster (Figure 14).



Fig. 14. Influence of pressurization rate on the optical properties of P-HEMA intraocular lenses:
(a) non treated; (b) pressurized at 650 g h⁻¹; (c) pressurized at 900 g h⁻¹ (35°C, up to 200 MPa, for 2 h, followed by slow depressurization at 0.7 MPa min⁻¹). Adapted from [79], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier.

The higher loading values obtained for DXP suggest a higher affinity for P-HEMA than CIP, as the former molecule has more H-bond sites in its structure. Additionally, the release profile of CIP and DXP into simulated aqueous humor from impregnated IOLs (obtained with and without cosolvent) revealed that IOLs with higher loading values released the drug for longer periods (40-45 days). In contrast, Ongkasin et al. [89] obtained lower impregnation values (0.43-0.75 µg/mg) when incorporating methotrexate in IOLs made of P-HEMA and PMMA blends under similar operation conditions (8 and 25 MPa, 35°C, depressurization rate of 0.2 MPa min⁻¹) and exposure time (30-240 min). Contrary to expectations, the presence of cosolvent (ethanol 5 mol%) did not significantly influence the impregnation yield and in some cases was unfavorable. Moreover, at the longest impregnation time (240 min), pressure negatively affected the impregnation yield, leading to a 43% reduction in drug loading and a decrease in the release time (from 117 to 87 days). A possible explanation for this might be that, when $scCO_2$ density increases, the polymer swelling is enhanced by CO_2 sorption, and the solute can be more easily dragged out during the decompression step. Consequently, it seems that scCO₂/drug interactions prevail over polymer/drug interactions in this case. This finding is contrary to that of Bouledjouidja et al. [80], who in a later work studied the impregnation of the same IOLs (P-HEMA and PMMA blend) with CIP and DXP at similar conditions (8 and 20 MPa, 35°C, depressurization rate of 0.2 MPa min⁻¹). In this case, impregnation was more favorable at higher pressures and in absence of cosolvent for both drugs. When ethanol was used as cosolvent (5 mol%), impregnation loadings were similar at both pressures for CIP, whereas for DXP the impregnation was unfavorable. A higher drug/polymer affinity was observed for the system DXP/IOLs, with impregnation yields up to 23.7 µg/mg for DXP vs 8.6 µg/mg for CIP. In

addition, the release kinetics of CIP and DXP from impregnated IOLs into simulated aqueous humor showed a sustained drug delivery during approx. 10 days for all impregnated samples.

Yokozaki et al. [92] have recently studied the scCO₂-assisted impregnation of salicylic acid (SA) into commercial SCLs (Hilaficon b), evaluating the effect of pressure (9–15 MPa), temperature (35–45°C), and depressurization rate (0.06–0.18 MPa min⁻¹) on the impregnation efficiency (29.6–54.5 wt%), as well as the release kinetics of SA from impregnated contact lenses in an aqueous solution. Results indicated that the total amount of SA increases with pressure and decreases with temperature, while at slower depressurization the impregnation loadings were higher than those obtained at faster decompression. Furthermore, the authors observed that using a combination of low pressure, high temperature, and slow depressurization, it is possible to obtain a slow release rate (103 min) of SA from contact lenses.

The development of functional tissues capable of providing a controlled release of therapeutic substances for the treatment of different diseases is another application that has received some attention. For instance, commercial wound dressings based on collagen and cellulose (Spongostan® and Promogran®, respectively) were loaded with copaiba oil via scCO2 impregnation/deposition for topical antileishmanial treatment [168]. In this study, Pascoal et al. focused on the effect of scCO₂ density (700–900 kg m⁻³) as a process variable. Loading values in the range of 0.53-1.50% for Promogran® and 0.54-2.07% for Espongostan® were obtained after 3 h of treatment. The loading of copaiba oil increased with CO₂ density for both dressings. The authors explain the observed results in terms of the hydrophilic/hydrophobic nature of both materials and the scCO₂/solute/polymer interactions. Thus, copaiba oil/scCO₂ interactions were predominant during the impregnation of Promogran® (more hydrophobic), whereas copaiba oil/polymer interactions prevailed for Spongostan® (more hydrophilic). In the same way, Silva et al. [36] applied scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition to load the same wound dressing (Promogran®) with a spilanthol-enriched extract obtained from jambu (Spilanthes acmella) flowers to produce a dressing with anesthetic, analgesic, and anti-inflammatory properties. Loading yield showed a slight increase with CO_2 density, ranging from 2.4 to 6.4 wt%, and it was improved 2.5 times by the addition of ethanol as cosolvent (5 mol%). As mentioned, Promogran® presented a high level of hydrophobicity, possibly due to the presence of collagen type I, which increased with the incorporation of jambu extract as a consequence of the hydrophobic nature of the active compounds. No changes in the permeability of the dressing were observed after the high-pressure treatment. Due to the poor CO₂ sorption and swelling ability of cellulose and collagen, discussed in other previous examples, it is likely that the main loading mechanism in these cases is the deposition onto the surface of the fibers.

Similarly, Marković et al. applied scCO₂ impregnation/deposition to incorporate thymol into electrospun polyamide nanofibers (PA NFs) for the preparation of a potentially antimicrobial dressing [57]. Results indicated a fast impregnation process of thymol in PA NFs. For example,

after 30 min of impregnation time, loading values of 6.5, 23, and 32 wt% were achieved at 7, 10, and 20 MPa, respectively. Overall, impregnation yield varied up to 60 wt% (at 7–20 MPa and 25–35°C). The impregnation was favored by pressure and contact time. This behavior was attributed to the high thymol solubility in scCO₂ and the increased diffusivity of CO₂ in the solid matrix. In addition, a remarkable swelling of PA NFs after treatment was observed, which suggests a strong plasticizing effect of thymol along with CO₂. All these results indicate that loading is achieved mainly by bulk impregnation. In a similar study, Pajnik et al. [169] obtained lower thymol loadings (3.9-5.6% at 35° C, 10 MPa, 1-5 h) in the scCO₂ impregnation of PLGA/PCL/CSL-based sutures (Poly-sorbTM). The impregnated suture showed antibacterial activity against *E. coli* and *S. aureus*. Additionally, in vitro release experiments in PBS at 37° C indicated that the treated material gradually released thymol for up to 6 days.

Functionalized dressings with antioxidant, antidiabetic, and antimicrobial activity based on calcium-sodium alginate loaded with mango leaf extract (MLE) rich in polyphenols by scCO₂assisted impregnation/deposition were developed by Fernández-Ponce et al. [103]. These authors evaluated the effect of pressure (20-40 MPa) and temperature (35-55°C) on loading yield. Pressure and temperature negatively affected impregnation, obtaining the highest value at 20 MPa, 35°C, and a depressurization rate of 10 MPa min⁻¹ (0.39 wt%). In another study by the same authors, high impregnation MLE loading (up to 55.8 wt%) in polyester fibers at similar conditions was obtained [106]. The impregnated alginate dressing also showed considerable ability to inhibit both the α -glucosidase enzyme and the growth of S. aureus, which confirms it as a potential transdermal drug delivery system for antidiabetic applications. On the contrary, pressure showed a positive effect on impregnation yield in the same temperature range when this extract was incorporated into calcium-sodium alginate wound dressings [104]. In this case, Valor et al. evaluated two impregnation methods: batch and semi-continuous, reporting that the highest loading values of the major polyphenolic compounds (0.42 wt%) and strong antioxidant activity were achieved in batch mode at higher pressure, lower temperature, and a slow depressurization (30 MPa, 35°C, 0.1 MPa min⁻¹) after 3 h of treatment. In the same sense, Jia et al. [123] obtained an antimicrobial PVA/chitosan nanocomposite film loaded with patchouli essential oil (PEO) as a potential wound dressing material via supercritical impregnation. The PEO loading in the nanocomposite was up to 42.8% at 15 MPa and 40°C after 90 min of impregnation. The impregnated dressing showed a slow PEO release during 5 days and exhibited a strong inhibition effect against S. aureus. Mallepally et al. [170] proposed the impregnation of hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) into cellulose acetate (CA) mats via sub- and supercritical CO_2 to obtain a potential oxygen delivery system for wound healing. These authors evaluated the effect of temperature on the impregnation efficiency at mild processing conditions $(25-45^{\circ}C \text{ and } 8.23 \text{ MPa})$. Maximum H₂O₂ loading of 25% into CA mats was achieved at the lowest temperature. Results suggest that at low temperatures, the displacement of H_2O_2

partition toward the polymer phase is favored, probably due to the strong interactions between the polar functional groups of AC and H_2O_2 . Shelf-life studies determined that H_2O_2 -loaded CA mats stored at 2–8°C could retain more than 50 wt% of the impregnated H_2O_2 . In addition, no effect on the CA mat morphology was observed after the high-pressure treatment.

In a recent study, Champeau et al. [171] demonstrated the suitability of scCO₂-assisted impregnation for the preparation of ketoprofen-loaded poly(L-lactic acid) (PLLA) sutures. In this study, the degradation of the treated PLLA, as well as the possibility to tune the drug release from the impregnated suture by changing the operational conditions, were investigated. The amount of ketoprofen loaded into the PLLA sutures was relatively high (up to 19.8 wt%) at 30 MPa, 80°C, and a depressurization rate of 0.06 MPa min⁻¹, and the release of ketoprofen from impregnated sutures in phosphate buffer solution (PBS) varied from 3 days to 3 months, depending on the impregnation and/or depressurization conditions. Moreover, it was observed that the release behavior of ketoprofen was influenced by the PLLA degradation rate, which increases with the drug content and the free volume of the material.

scCO₂-assisted impregnation has been successfully applied to fabricate other medical implants. Various patents have reported the use of scCO₂ impregnation for the fabrication of catheters and ureteral stents (made of silicone and polyurethane) with antimicrobial and antifungal drugs to reduce the risk of infection [172–174]. Barros et al. [175] have impregnated up to 25% ketoprofen into biodegradable alginate-based and gellan gum-based ureteral stents using scCO₂ at relatively mild operating conditions (10 MPa and 40°C). For both stents, the authors found that temperature has a significant effect on impregnation loading. Furthermore, the gellan gumbased stents showed higher impregnation yields. Release kinetics experiments showed that the system was capable to release ketoprofen in artificial urine during the first 72 h. The ability of the impregnated stents to locally and fastly deliver the active compound confirms the potentiality of this device for the envisaged application.

Nowak et al. [102] loaded carvacrol in polyamide microfiltration membranes by scCO₂-assisted impregnation aiming to obtain functionalized membranes to prevent perioperative contamination of open surgical wounds. They found that it is possible to impregnate carvacrol up to 43 wt% (at 20 MPa, 40°C, and 6 h), while the mechanical properties of the material were not significantly affected by the high-pressure treatment. According to the open thoracic cavity model applied, membranes loaded with 30–34 wt% carvacrol showed a 27% reduction in contamination levels compared to the standard membranes used for this purpose.

Another recent application is the scCO₂ impregnation of a commercial dental floss made of polyamide 6 (PA6) with eugenol for obtaining a functional dental floss for dental care applications [176]. Floss samples were impregnated at 60°C and different pressure levels (8–12 MPa) and depressurization rates (0.5 and 5 MPa min⁻¹) to evaluate the effect of these variables on the impregnation efficiency and the floss mechanical properties. Eugenol loadings up to 15

wt% were obtained, and the mechanical properties (tensile strength, elongation at break, and Young modulus) were not significantly affected by the high-pressure treatment. The release kinetics of eugenol from impregnated fibers to air and artificial saliva were also investigated and modeled. Results showed that the apparent diffusion coefficient values were in the range of $(1.70-2.55)\times10^{-14}$ m² s⁻¹ in air, and $(1.0-2.0)\times10^{-14}$ m² s⁻¹ in simulated saliva solution. Finally, the impregnated floss showed high antimicrobial activity against *E. coli* and *S. aureus*.

In a more recent contribution, Mosquera et al. [35] studied the mass transfer kinetics of CO₂ and eugenol into PA6 fibers under supercritical conditions (10 and 12 MPa, 40 and 60°C, 0.5–6.0 h). CO₂ and eugenol sorption in PA6 followed a Fickian-type behavior. Pressure and temperature did not have a significant effect on the maximum CO₂ sorption degree (~3 wt%) for all conditions. Nonetheless, the sorption of eugenol was enhanced mainly by temperature and moderately by pressure, obtaining loading values ranging between 3 and 16 wt%. Diffusive data revealed that there is a 4-order-of-magnitude difference between the apparent diffusion coefficient of CO₂ (10⁻¹⁰ m² s⁻¹) and eugenol (10⁻¹⁴ m² s⁻¹) under high pressure conditions, suggesting that in a first step the fiber is quickly saturated and swollen by scCO₂ and consequently eugenol diffusion occurs in the already plasticized polymer.

	Active ingredient		Proces	s condition					
Polymer- based matrix	, or mixture of active ingredient s/extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	wt% drug loading	Ref
Acrylic- based (P- HEMA)	Ciproflox acin	Lenses	8 – 20	35	0.5 – 4	0.2	5 mol % ethan ol	0.09 – 0.41	[79]
Acrylic- based (P- HEMA)	Dexameth asone	Lenses	8 – 20	35	0.5 – 4	0.2	5 mol % ethan ol	0.85 – 1.45	[79]
Acrylic- based (P- HEMA/P MMA)	Ciproflox acin	Lenses	8 - 20	35	2	0.2	5 mol % ethan ol	0.18 – 0.86	[80]
Acrylic- based (P- HEMA/P MMA)	Dexameth asone	Lenses	8 – 20	35	2	0.2	5 mol % ethan ol	0.57 – 2.37	[80]
Acrylic- based (Hilaficon b)	Salicylic acid	Lenses	9 – 15	35 – 45	2	0.06 – 0.18	-	29.6 – 54.5	[92]
Acrylic- based (PMMA)	Methotrex ate	Lenses	8 - 25	35	0.5 – 4	0.2	5 mol % ethan ol	0.04 – 0.07	[89]
Acrylic- based (Clear Resin v4)	Flurbiprof en	Films	15 – 48	40 - 50	4 – 24	n.i.	-	14.7 – 23	[77]

Table 6. Medical devices and combination products obtained by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition.

	Active ingredient		Process	s condition					
Polymer- based matrix	, or mixture of active ingredient s/extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	wt% drug loading	Ref
Collagen/ cellulose- based	Copaiba oil	Wound dressin gs	13.2 - 31.7	45	3	0.5	-	0.5 – 2	[16 8]
Collagen/ cellulose- based	Spilanthol -enriched extract	Wound dressin gs	8.9 – 18.3	35	4	0.5 - 1	5 mol % ethan ol	2.2 - 6.4	[36]
Cellulose	Thymol	Nanofi brils	10	40	1	0.8	-	0.8 – 1.9 mol	[17 7]
Cellulose acetate	Hydrogen peroxide	Mats	8.3	25-45	1	n.i.	50 wt% Wate r	25	[17 0]
Cotton, PP	H. italicum extract (rich in pyrogallol , chlorogeni c, and gentisic acids)	Gauze/ Fabrics	15	35	5	3.5	10 wt% ethan ol	Cotton:7 .2; PP: 4.8	[11 0]
PLA	Cinnamal dehyde	Mats	12	40	3	1		3.3	[17 8]
PLLA	Ketoprofe n	Sutures	8-9	30 - 35	3	Fast (~2 s) – 0.6	-	11.8 – 23.4	[17 1]
PLLA, PET, PP	Acetylsali cylic acid	Fibers	8 – 35	40 – 140	3	3.6 - 360	-	PLLA: 8.1; PET: 4.7; PP:5	[17 9]

	Active ingredient		Process conditions						
Polymer- based matrix	, or mixture of active ingredient s/extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	wt% drug loading	Ref
PLLA, PET, PP	Ketoprofe n	Fibers	8 – 35	40 – 140	3	3.6 - 360		PLLA:3 2.5; PET: 3.2; PP: 2.2	[17 9]
PLGA/ PCL/ CSL	Thymol	Sutures	10	35	1 – 24			3.9 - 5.6	[16 9]
L-PCL, H-PCL	Nimesulid e	Patche s	15 – 20	40	1 – 48	Slow	-	L-PCL: 1; H- PCL: 35	[18 0]
Polyester	Mango leaf extract (rich in gallic acid, iriflophen one derivative s, and mangiferi n)	Textile s	40 - 50	30 - 55	22	0.06 – 2.5	5 v% meth anol	20.4 – 55.8	[10 6]
Polyamid e	Carvacrol	Membr anes	10 – 20	40	1-6	0.15		10-43	[10 2]
Polyamid e	Eugenol	Fibers	8 – 12	60	2	0.5 - 5	-	8 – 15	[17 6]
Polyamid e	Eugenol	Fibers	8 – 12	60	0.5 – 4	0.5	-	3 - 16%	[35]
Polyamid e	Thymol	Nanofi bers	7 – 20	35	0.5 – 4	1.4	-	6 - 50	[57]
Alginate/ Gelatin, Gellan	Ketoprofe n	Stents	10	35 - 50	2	n.i.	-	Alginate / gelatin: 3.3 –	[17 5]

	Process conditions								
Polymer- based matrix	, or mixture of active ingredient s/extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solve nt	wt% drug loading	Ref
gum/ Gelatin	Mango						0	8.7; Gellan gum/ gelatin: 4.8 – 16.6	
Alginate	leaf extract (rich in gallic acid, iriflophen one derivative s, and mangiferi n)	Wound dressin gs	20 - 40	35 - 55	2	10	-	0.1 – 0.35	[10 3]
Calcium/s odium alginate	Mango leaf extract (rich in gallic acid, iriflophen one derivative s, and mangiferi n)	Wound dressin gs	10 – 30	35 – 55	3	0.1 – 10	-	0.1 - 0.4	[10 4]

3.4. Dietary supplement products

The scCO₂-assisted impregnation of biopolymeric materials as carriers for nutraceuticals and other food additives and ingredients, such as aromas, colorants, antioxidants, etc., has been developed as a strategy for enriching food products, as well as facilitating the handling and dosage of liquid compounds and/or preserving sensitive bioactive ingredients [181]. Impregnation of liquid compounds into solid particles yields powder formulations easier to manipulate and store and which may enhance their interaction with the other ingredients. In this sense, it appears as an alternative to spray-drying encapsulation, with the advantage of using lower temperatures (because there is no need for evaporating water or other solvents). On the other hand, the carrier material may protect against oxidation or other degradation agents, enhancing the stability of additives in food products and therefore their activity or bioavailability. Impregnation can also modify the phase state of the additive, or its size, thus changing its dissolution behavior and bioincorporation. Finally, the carrier can modulate the release rate and/or behavior of active ingredients by a combination of diffusion, swelling, erosion, and/or physicochemical stimuli, like pH. Many different polymeric materials have been studied as carriers, including native and modified starch, vegetable and animal proteins, alginates, biodegradable polymers (like PLA), or silica. In many cases, biopolymers are impregnated in the form of xerogels and aerogels. The high surface area and porosity of these materials, as well as their very low densities, make them excellent carriers. In this way, the combination of supercritical drying of aerogels with impregnation has opened very interesting possibilities for process intensification. The different compounds that have been proposed and studied in connection with scCO₂-assisted impregnation within the studied period are summarized in Table 7 and can be broadly classified into two groups: lipophilic and hydrophilic. Each group has its own particularities and poses different problems, frequently leading to specific process solutions.

3.4.1. Lipophilic compounds

The impregnation of lipophilic compounds usually aims at enhancing solubility properties (e.g., liposoluble vitamins, phytosterols, lycopene) or preserving from oxidation (e.g., polyunsaturated fatty acids, vitamins). The poor solubility of crystalline lipids in aqueous media (such as gastrointestinal fluids) may dramatically reduce their bioavailability. In this sense, the impregnation of lipidic additives in aerogels has been proposed as a strategy for reducing and/or controlling the size of lipid crystals or particles, allowing a higher or faster dissolution. Ubeyitogullari et al. [121,122] have studied the supercritical impregnation of crude phytosterols in aerogels in a semi-static process, where phytosterols are first dissolved in

scCO₂ in a separate chamber, and then the mixture flows through a bed of aerogel particles, achieving 5.5 to 9.9 wt% impregnation yields at 45 MPa and different temperatures (from 70 to 120°C). High pressure and temperature conditions were necessary due to the low scCO₂ solubility of this type of compound. The authors propose a mechanism in which the aerogel pores serve as "molds" where colloidal (nanosize) phytosterol particles are formed after depressurization, limiting the aggregation and formation of larger particles, and reducing the phytosterol crystallinity. The observed solubility (or dispersibility) in water of the impregnated phytosterols was almost 40 times higher than for the crude crystalline lipids (11.2 vs 0.3 mg L⁻¹). The dissolution in simulated gastric and intestinal fluids was also faster for the impregnated compounds than for the pure form. The release was faster in the gastric medium, due to the acidic conditions that favor both the dissolution and the hydrolysis of the aerogel matrix [122]. In their second study, the authors evaluated the effect of a cooling step (natural or accelerated) prior to depressurization on the size of phytosterol particles, but the results were not conclusive. Apparently, nucleation was favored by fast cooling, yielding more isolated particles [121].

Using a similar approach, Pantic et al. [114,115] studied the incorporation of liposoluble vitamins D₃ and K₃ in alginate aerogel particles. Interestingly, assays were performed not only at supercritical conditions, but also at subcritical temperatures $(5, 15, and 25^{\circ}C)$, due to the thermal sensitivity of these vitamins and the prolonged impregnation times (up to 24 h). The authors observed that impregnation yield was higher and faster at near- and supercritical conditions, but the vitamin stability was higher when using liquid CO₂. This was deduced from the impregnation kinetic curves (Figure 15), which presented a maximum loading at intermediate times in the first case, and a subsequent decrease due to vitamin decomposition, not observed for liquid CO_2 impregnation [114]. In this sense, temperature accelerates the vitamin decomposition, but at the same time enhances its solubility in CO₂, yielding higher loadings. Release kinetics in a simulated lower gastrointestinal medium was studied for vitamin D_3 and compared with the pure crystalline form, showing a gradual and complete release after 5-6 h for the impregnated samples, while the crystalline vitamin was practically insoluble. The mainly amorphous state of the impregnated vitamin, confirmed by XRD analysis, explains this behavior. On the other hand, impregnation also contributed to stabilizing the vitamin under storage conditions (2–8°C): around 75–85% of the loaded vitamin was preserved after 4 weeks, with slightly better results for the samples impregnated at 5°C. Vitamin adsorption isotherms were also studied [115], showing that impregnation loading increases with the vitamin concentration in the fluid phase, but pressure does not have a significant effect.

More recently, Aredo et al. [119] have proposed the impregnation of lycopene, a carotenoid compound with antioxidant properties, in hydrolyzed collagen particles as a strategy for stabilizing it and enhancing its solubility in aqueous media. The chosen carrier is of proteic nature and has its own beneficial properties. In this work, the influence of the impregnation



conditions (50 and 60°C, 15 and 25 MPa) on the structural properties of the biopolymer carrier is illustrated.

Fig. 15. (a) Adsorption isotherms for vitamin D₃ in alginate aerogel particles at 15 MPa and 40 °C with different contact times (line corresponds to Langmuir model fitting). (b) Impregnation kinetics of vitamin D₃ in alginate aerogel particles at 8 MPa and various temperatures. Adapted from [114,115], with permission. Copyright, Elsevier

When impregnation was performed at 50°C, loaded particles were obtained with no significant changes in size or morphology. However, at 60°C a semi-solid mass was obtained, which is attributed to the plasticizing effect of $scCO_2$ and indicates that the impregnation process was carried out above the glass transition temperature of the protein carrier, as confirmed by DSC analysis. Although the authors did not evaluate systematically the release rate of lycopene, they observed that the dispersion of the impregnated particles in water immediately produced two phases: an oily phase with most of the lycopene on the top, and an aqueous phase containing the particles and residual lycopene, suggesting that the release in this type of medium is very fast. Therefore, they suggest its applications in semisolid preparations, such as dairy products, where lipid and aqueous phases are well dispersed. It should be noted that lycopene was not used in pure form, but as a 20% solution in sunflower oil, which explains the appearance of the oily phase. Ethanol was used as cosolvent, due to the poor solubility of lycopene in $scCO_2$ at tested conditions.

Supercritical impregnation in biopolymeric carriers has also been studied as a way to protect some edible oils containing valuable nutraceutical compounds (such as polyunsaturated fatty acids, PUFA) which are sensitive to oxidation and/or elevated temperatures. Different carriers have been proposed. Gañán et al. [117] studied the impregnation of chia oil in soy protein isolate (SPI) microparticles, as an alternative to conventional spray-drying. This oil, obtained from chia seeds, is a natural source of linolenic acid (omega-3), among other PUFAs. In this work, the authors evaluated the effect of temperature (40–60°C) and pressure (10–16 MPa), as well as the use of ethanol as cosolvent, on the retention and encapsulation efficiency, operating

in batch mode. Up to 25% of the available oil was loaded into the particles, and results showed that pressure and presence of cosolvent (at 0.1 ethanol/CO₂ mass ratio) enhanced oil retention, which can be explained in terms of the increase of oil solubility in the CO₂ phase, or even a change of phase scenario (from partial to complete miscibility). The stability of the impregnated oil over time under storage conditions was evaluated via the hydroperoxyde value (HPV) and the fatty oil composition. Results confirmed the protective effect of the carrier: after 120 days of storage, HPV was 4.3 meq kg⁻¹-oil for the impregnated oil against 33.6 for free oil; the loss of omega-3 also showed an important reduction. Release tests in simulated salivary, gastric and intestinal fluids showed that most of the oil is delivered in the intestinal tract.

Aerogels have also been proposed as carriers for the protection of PUFAs and other valuable lipid compounds. Kleeman et al. [118] have evaluated the supercritical impregnation of fish oil in three protein-based aerogels: whey protein, egg white protein, and sodium caseinate aerogel microparticles. Impregnation yields (at 40°C and 18 MPa) were 33.1–51.1%, 44.3–63.6%, and 16.6%, respectively, depending on the pH of gel formation, which affected the aerogel structure. The aerogel swelling behavior and the release of oil in simulated salivary, gastric, and intestinal media were studied. All three protein-based aerogels did not disintegrate in aqueous solution, an advantage compared to polysaccharide-based aerogels. Moreover, they resisted gastric (peptic) digestion and released most of the oil in the simulated intestinal fluid, except the egg white protein aerogel, which was also resistant to tryptic digestion. Nevertheless, starch-based aerogels have also shown protective action against oxidative degradation of unsaturated lipids, as reported by Santos et al. [125]. These authors studied the supercritical impregnation of shark liver oil rich in squalene (a polyunsaturated triterpene with antioxidant and antitumor activity) in modified starch aerogel microparticles. Aerogels were obtained from two commercial octenylsuccinic anhydride (OSA)-modified starches, and they were impregnated with shark liver oil at 40–60°C and 12 MPa, using ethanol as cosolvent to increase the oil solubility. The microparticles were physically mixed with the oil, and the mixture was pressurized with CO₂ in batch mode for 40 min, followed by a fast depressurization. Penetration of the oil in the inner parts of the particles was observed, and impregnation yields of 17-19 wt% were obtained, independent of the operation temperature, representing retention of 74 to 82% of the oil present in the original physical mixture. This high retention efficiency may be due to the interactions between the lipids and the hydrophobic parts of the OSA-modified starch.

Starch-based aerogels and xerogels have also been proposed for protecting thymol, a monoterpene naturally present in several plant essential oils with aromatic and bioactive properties, from environmental degradation. In this sense, Milovanovic et al. [100] have studied the effect of the starch origin (corn and tapioca) and gelification temperature (T_{gel} , 70–100°C) on the impregnation yield of thymol using a view cell in batch mode, at 35°C and 15.5 MPa for 24 h, followed by decompression at 0.3 MPa min⁻¹. Air-dried xerogels and scCO₂-dried aerogels

were compared. Interestingly, the authors found a close correlation between T_{gel} and thymol loading, which was in the range of 0.58–4.02 wt%. In turn, xerogels showed a higher loading capacity than aerogels, which can be related to their quite different surface area (4.25–5.52 m² g⁻¹ vs. 0.019–0.035 m² g⁻¹), suggesting that the scCO₂-drying procedure should be further optimized for preserving the gel porous structure.

The dissolution behavior of a lipid compound can strongly depend on the type of carrier where it is impregnated. For instance, Scognamiglio and De Marco [113] have studied the release of α -tocopherol in an aqueous medium from two different aerogels after supercritical impregnation: inorganic silica and maize starch microparticles. Impregnation was performed at similar conditions (40°C, 11 MPa, in batch mode, with a depressurization rate of 1 MPa min⁻¹) for both systems, and the impregnation kinetics was determined up to 48 h. Impregnation yield was higher for the silica aerogel (30 wt% vs. 13 wt%), which may be related to the higher porosity and surface area of this material. The release behavior was qualitatively different: for the maize starch aerogel was very fast (100% released after 75 min, 16 times faster than for the pure tocopherol or its physical mixture with the particles), while the tocopherol loaded into silica aerogel was released at a much slower and sustained rate (approx. 4 times slower than the pure compound). This difference suggests a faster response to water absorption, swelling, and erosion for starch aerogel.

3.4.2. Hydrophilic compounds

In the case of hydrophilic compounds with poor $scCO_2$ -solubility, such as polyphenols, the "wet impregnation" strategy has been explored by different authors for loading aerogels or other porous matrices. This approach consists in the incorporation of the active compound during the hydrogel or alcogel formation step, and its subsequent precipitation into the porous structure during the supercritical drying stage, where the liquid solvent is removed. In this way, Viganó et al. [124] have obtained alginate aerogel microparticles loaded with passion fruit bagasse extract (PFBE, previously obtained by supercritical CO₂ extraction) rich in bioactive polyphenols, such as piceatannol. An ethanolic solution of the extract was added in the last solvent exchange step (instead of pure ethanol), obtaining a PFBE-loaded alcogel, which was afterward dried with a continuous $scCO_2$ flow at 40°C, 12 MPa and a flow rate of 10 g min⁻¹, followed by depressurization at a rate of 1.5 MPa min⁻¹ at a constant temperature. The total extract loading in the dried particles was 0.62 g g⁻¹-raw aerogel, while for total phenolics and piceatannol it was 10.77 mgGAE g⁻¹ and 741.85 μ g g⁻¹, respectively. However, the authors observed a loading efficiency of 47.1% for total phenolics and 34.7% for piceatannol, indicating that an important part of the extract is lost during the drying step. Therefore, an optimization of the drying

conditions, based on a deeper knowledge of the phase behavior of the [polyphenols+ethanol+CO₂] system, appears crucial for reducing excessive losses.

Using a similar approach, Dos Santos et al. [182] have explored the incorporation of transresveratrol, a bioactive polyphenol commonly administered in dietary supplements, in alginate aerogel particles. During the solvent exchange process, ethanolic solutions of resveratrol with different concentrations (1, 5, and 10 wt%) were added, and then the alcogels were dried at 40° C and 11 MPa with a continuous CO₂ flow rate of 4.16 g min⁻¹. In this case, resveratrol loading values were in the range of 6.7–63.7 wt% (by HPLC analysis), increasing with the concentration of the ethanolic solution. XRD analysis revealed that the supercritical process did not affect the amorphous structure of the alginate aerogel nor the crystalline nature of resveratrol. These works demonstrate that the combination of wet impregnation and supercritical drying is a suitable and convenient approach to obtaining aerogels loaded with hydrophilic active compounds in a relatively short time, although more research is needed to evaluate the effect of different process variables on the impregnation performance and final properties of the loaded materials.

Finally, the combination of supercritical CO₂ extraction and online impregnation opens an interesting field for the revalorization of bioactive natural extracts as well as process intensification. In this sense, the tunable properties of $scCO_2$ can be modified to adjust its solvent power and selectivity towards desirable compounds or families. Maksimovic et al. [183] have studied an integrated $scCO_2$ extraction+impregnation approach for the incorporation of a Helichrysum italicum extract in corn starch xerogels, obtained by air-drying of alcogels and acetogels. The aim was to obtain a formulation suitable for oral delivery of bioactive compounds with antioxidant activity and effective for treating digestive disorders. In this case, the plant material was extracted at 40°C and 35 MPa, with a flow rate of 0.19 kg h⁻¹, either with pure $scCO_2$ or adding 10 wt% ethanol to the extraction bed, and this mixture was continually fed to an adsorption column filled with the xerogel particles, operating at the same temperature and pressure conditions, for 5–8 h, followed by a final depressurization at 3.5 MPa min⁻¹. This study illustrates how the process parameters can affect differently the performance of each integrated operation. For instance, the authors observed an increase in extraction yield (more than 2-fold) when ethanol is used as cosolvent. However, in that case, the impregnation yield decreased by almost 50% (compared to extraction using pure $scCO_2$), which can be explained in terms of a higher affinity of the extracted compounds for the fluid phase when ethanol is present, leading to a higher fluid-polymer partition coefficient. Furthermore, a decrease in impregnation yield was also observed with time (from 5 to 8 h), which may indicate the exhaustion of the plant material: in that case, almost no extract was fed to the impregnation column after ~5 h, with scCO₂ acting rather as a desorber of already loaded compounds. In these cases, an overall process optimization approach seems essential.

	Active		Process conditions						
Polymer- based matrix	ingredient, or mixture of active ingredients /extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref
Starch	α- tocopherol (vitamin E)	Aeroge ls	15	60	1 – 48	1	<u>×</u>	13 (vs. silica aerogel: 30)	[11 3]
Starch	Menadione (vitamin K ₃)	Aeroge ls	15	40 - 60	1 – 48	1	-	95 – 98	[11 1]
Starch	Thymol	Xeroge ls, aerogel s	15.5	35	24	0.3	-	Xerogel: 1.8 – 4.0; aerogel: 0.6 – 3.3	[10 0]
Starch	<i>H. italicum</i> extract (rich in pyrogallol, chlorogeni c, and gentisic acids)	Xeroge ls	35	40	5 - 8	3.5	10 wt% etha nol	0.5 – 1.26	[18 3]
Nanoporo us starch	Crude phytosterol s (beta- sitosterol + stigmastero l + campestero l)	Aeroge ls	45	70 – 95	3	1 L min ⁻¹ (NPT)	-	5.5	[12 2]
Nanoporo us starch	Crude phytosterol s (beta- sitosterol + stigmastero l + campestero	Aeroge ls	45	70 – 120	3	1 L min ⁻¹ (NPT, fast or slow cooling)	-	5.5 – 9.9	[12 1]

Table 7. Dietary supplement products obtained by $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition.

	Active ingredient,		Process conditions						
Polymer- based matrix	or mixture of active ingredients /extract	Morph ology	Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref
	1)								
Modified starch	Shark liver oil (rich in squalene)	Particl es	12	40 - 60	0.67	12	etha nol (% <i>n.i.</i>)	17 – 19	[12 5]
Alginate	Cholecalcif erol (vitamin D ₃)	Aeroge ls	8	5 – 35	1 – 24	0.3	-	0.77 – 6.53	[11 4]
Alginate	Cholecalcif erol (vitamin D ₃)	Aeroge ls	15 - 20	40	1 – 24	0.3	-	8-11	[11 5]
Alginate	Menadione (vitamin K ₃)	Aeroge ls	15 - 20	40	1 – 24	0.3	-	6-7	[11 5]
Alginate	Trans- resveratrol	Aeroge ls	11	40	0.17 - 2	2 L min ⁻¹ (NPT)	etha nol (% <i>n.i.</i>)	6.7 – 77.1	[18 2]
Sodium alginate/ silica	Phytol - Clinacanth us nutans extract (rich in phytol)	Aeroge ls	15	40	24	2	10 wt% etha nol	13	[10 7]
Calcium alginate	Passion fruit bagasse extract (rich in piceatannol)	Aeroge ls	12	40	n.i.	1.5	-	62	[12 4]

67

Polymer- based matrix	Active ingredient, or mixture of active ingredients /extract	Morph ology	Process conditions						
			Press ure (MPa)	Temper ature (°C)	Conta ct time (h)	Depressu rization rate (MPa min ⁻¹)	Co- solv ent	wt% drug loading	Ref
Soy protein isolate	Chia oil	Particl es	10 – 16	40 - 60	2	0.6	0.1 - 0.1 wt% etha nol	2.1 – 12.5	[11 7]
Whey protein, egg white protein, or sodium caseinate	Fish oil	Aeroge ls	18	40	72	< 0.1	-	WPI: 33.1- 51.1; EWP: 44.3 – 63.6; NaCaS: 16.6	[11 8]
Hydrolyze d collagen	Lycopene	Particl es	15 – 25	50 - 60	0.75	Slow (~15 min)	4 wt% etha nol	8.4 - 9.4	[11 9]
PLA/ Lignin nanopartic les	Cinnamald ehyde	Films	12	40	3	1	-	10.8	[18 4]

4. Process and scale-up aspects

A scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition unit consists basically of two elements: 1) the impregnation or loading chamber, i.e., a high pressure vessel where the polymeric carrier is contacted with the supercritical solvent + active ingredient mixture; and 2) a system for handling and conditioning the supercritical solvent. The development of an impregnation/deposition process involves the progressive scaling up of this scheme, from laboratory scale to pilot plant and industrial units. At each step, the size of the loading chamber increases several orders of magnitude, from less than 1 liter in most lab-scale units to several tens or hundreds. Scaling up usually also involves changes in the overall process configuration. Most laboratory-scale schemes reviewed here operate in batch mode, i.e., the polymeric carrier and the active ingredients to be impregnated (and eventually the cosolvent) are loaded together in a high-pressure vessel, which is subsequently pressurized with CO₂. The system is kept at fixed temperature, pressure, and agitation conditions for a period of time, and then it is depressurized. However, some units operate in semicontinuous mode [104]; in this configuration, the polymeric carrier is loaded in the impregnation/deposition vessel or column and a continuous stream of [scCO₂ + active ingredient] mixture is continuously fed at a fixed flow rate. This mixture is synthesized in a separate vessel or in a presaturator, where the CO₂ stream dissolves the active ingredient prior to entering the impregnation column. Cosolvents can be added to the mixture or fed using a separate pump. In other cases, a combination of both schemes is employed; for example, Ubeyitogullari et al. [121] report the impregnation/deposition of phytosterols in starch aerogel particles using a semicontinuous process but in a single vessel, where the phytosterols and the particle bed are separate by a glass wool filter; the CO_2 enters continuously from the bottom, dissolves the phytosterols, and then flows through the particle bed. Semicontinuous operation is also applied in the "wet impregnation" process, where aerogel drying and impregnation are performed in a single step [124,182].

 $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition processes are more easily scalable than other supercriticalbased technologies. In many respects, impregnation/deposition is similar to an extraction process, although the mass transfer mechanisms are inversed. The problem of extract separation is replaced by the problem of synthesizing the [CO₂ + active ingredient] mixture.

As previously mentioned, two main applications have successfully reached the industrial scale: wood impregnation with antimould agents [2] and water-free textile dyeing [3]. Although these cases are out of the scope of this review, they can provide useful information for the design of impregnation/deposition processes of interest for the pharmaceutical industry.

At industrial scale, a system for the regeneration and recycling of CO_2 is mandatory due to economic reasons. As has been pointed out, the solubility of many drugs and other active ingredients in scCO₂ is usually very low, requiring significant amounts of CO_2 for achieving practical loading values. This is solved by operating in a closed CO_2 -cycle, where a high pressure pump is used for pressurizing the system at the desired value, and afterward, a secondary pump recirculates the fluid through the impregnation vessel and the presaturator, compensating for pressure losses in the circuit [3]. Different devices for purifying the CO_2 stream and separating the residual active ingredient without significant pressure loss (such as adsorption beds or membranes) can be added. This closed loop is operated for a certain period until the desired loading level, and subsequently, the system is depressurized and CO_2 is purified, cooled, and returned to the storage tank.

An efficient scale-up procedure involves the optimization of some process variables (pressure, temperature) in a lab-scale screening unit, and a subsequent study of geometrical, fluid dynamics, and mass transfer aspects in larger pilot plant units. The obtained experimental information can provide the basis for the development or adjustment of mathematical models which can be very useful tools for process design and optimization at industrial scale, along with the calculation of energy consumption and operation costs. Mathematical models have been developed, including mass and energy balances, phase equilibrium calculations, and suitable models for the mass transfer in the fluid phase and the polymer [20]. Different approaches, based on diffusion models or mass transfer coefficients, have been proposed. However, in the case of the impregnation/deposition processes analyzed in this review, the simulation and optimization of large scale processes, as well as the economic analysis, are still largely unexplored. In the reviewed period, only one paper has reported a life cycle assessment for the evaluation of the environmental impacts of the scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition of α -tocopherol in starch aerogel, from corn cultivation [185]. This analysis allowed to improve the original process, demonstrating that a 30% reduction of the global impact could be achieved by recycling the ethanol used in the alcogel formation and modifying the conditions of CO₂ condensation.

Moreover, the integration of scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition with other supercritical-based technologies may be a promising field for research. The coupling of extraction and impregnation makes use of the tunable properties of scCO₂ for obtaining active principles/extracts from natural sources and loading them into polymeric carriers in a single semicontinuous process; for instance, it has been proposed for the development of scaffolds with antimicrobial activity [186]. The integration of drying and impregnation has already been mentioned as a strategy for obtaining active aerogels. Finally, the combination of impregnation/deposition with other supercritical-based particle formation processes is particularly relevant and promising for the production of pharmaceutical and nutraceutical materials with specifically targeted functionalities [181].

Furthermore, industrial-scale high pressure equipment and accessories are currently available, mainly for scCO₂-based extraction, dyeing, and sterilization processing, with several companies in the market like *NovaSterilis*, *Superex*, *Lewa*, *Careddi Technology Co.*, *Kisko Ltd.*, *Natex*, among others. In particular, *ExtracteX* offers a "supercritical fluid powder formation system for the pharmaceutical, food and cosmetics industries" [187], suitable for different scCO₂ processes. Nevertheless, the open information on industrial processes and commercially available products for drug delivery, medical

devices, and dietary supplements based on supercritical impregnation/deposition is still scarce. Only two companies were found using scCO₂-assisted impregnation without mentioning any particular commercial product: HydrUStent SA (Portugal), which offers an innovative impregnation process for medical devices development using scCO₂ in a clean room (ISO 6) [188], and Pierre Fabre Laboratories (France), which patented FORMULPLEX [189], a process that improves the bioavailability of poorly-soluble active ingredients via complexation with cyclodextrin in scCO₂. Moreover, this laboratory offers to scale-up other scCO₂-assisted processes via good manufacturing practices (GMP) unit.

Finally, although the activity related to $scCO_2$ -assisted impregnation/deposition in the pharmaceutical, biomedical, and nutraceutical fields has been mostly limited to lab-scale research during the last years, it is likely that some applications will reach industrial scale in the near future, based on the promising results obtained in some cases, as well as the know-how already developed in the successfully scaled-up processes [8].

5. Conclusions and perspectives

A good deal of work at lab-scale has shown the technical feasibility of loading drugs and other active ingredients in polymeric carriers by scCO₂-assisted impregnation with an efficiency comparable to (or even superior to) other conventional technologies. As can be seen, it has been an active field of research in the last years. In particular, the possibility of using commercial and/or pre-specified polymeric materials with definite properties as impregnation carriers, as well as the solvent-free and inert medium provided by this technology, allows for an optimistic view of the industrial development of scCO₂-assisted impregnation processes in the pharmaceutical, biomedical, and nutraceutical fields. This is, for example, the case of drug-loaded intraocular and contact lenses, where a carefully controlled supercritical treatment can provide a good drug dispersion while preserving desired properties (e.g., transparency). Nevertheless, in many cases, some operating aspects should be deeper studied and discussed in order to compare to other conventional technologies and evaluate the industrial viability of the proposed processes. Particularly, the control of the polymer morphology changes induced by the supercritical treatment is a critical aspect for the development of efficient products. It has to be noted that most of the work reviewed here is preliminary, and the relationship between process conditions and final properties has not yet been fully understood in many cases.

The incorporation of plant extracts and other botanical products with claimed bioactive or therapeutic properties in polymeric carriers is currently an attractive trend. However, many of these products are not yet approved for medicinal use by national agencies or pharmacopoeias, therefore limiting their possibility to reach the market. In this sense, more research to confirm the claimed therapeutic activity of botanical drug-based products is required.
Due to the great variety of systems reviewed here, it is difficult to systematize processing conditions that may guarantee a successful loading. However, some general conclusions can be formulated. Conditions that enhance drug solubility in $scCO_2$ (namely, higher CO_2 density) usually lead to higher loading yields if a good drug/polymer affinity exists; if not, the equilibrium partition will favor the fluid phase, and/or a significant amount of drug will be removed during depressurization. CO_2 sorption is also favored under these conditions, inducing a higher polymer plasticization; this can be an advantage, by enhancing the drug diffusion, but in some cases, it can lead to polymer melting, recrystallization, and/or foaming. If these morphology changes are to be avoided, a trade-off exists limiting the highest possible pressure and temperature conditions.

The loading mechanism is an important aspect regarding the subsequent product behavior, for example, in terms of drug release. Although there is always a certain amount of drug superficially deposited or adsorbed to the polymer (as shown in several cases), molecular dispersion (bulk impregnation) will be increasingly important as the polymer becomes more swollen and plasticized by CO_2 . The diffusional behavior in both cases may be very different.

In the field of dietary supplements and active food ingredients, scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition has proven useful for preserving valuable compounds in particulate and/or porous carriers, either from environmental deterioration agents or from digestive processes, thus improving their bioavailability. However, the resistance to thermal degradation of the impregnated systems has not received much attention, although thermal treatments are usually common in food industries. The incorporation of impregnated particles in real food products, and the assessment of their organoleptic and textural properties in comparison with conventionally loaded carriers, is another interesting research area towards the application of this technology.

Finally, the combination of different $scCO_2$ -based operations to intensify manufacturing processes is gaining increasing attention. The coupled extraction and impregnation of active natural extracts, the combination of drying and impregnation ("wet impregnation") of aerogels, and the simultaneous foaming and impregnation of polymers are some challenging examples that illustrate the potential of supercritical technologies in this field.

Nevertheless, according to the open information, commercial products obtained by scCO₂-assisted impregnation/deposition for drug delivery, medical devices, or dietary supplements are not yet available on the market, even though some products have already been registered as patented inventions. In this sense, the normally long time needed from the research and development steps to the product commercialization in the pharmaceutical/medical/food fields, mainly due to regulatory aspects, may be delaying the appearance of commercial products. Furthermore, the selection of raw materials with the appropriate quality and approved for the intended use, as well as the conditioning of equipment and facilities under GMP regulations, seem crucial to shortening the path between laboratory scale and commercialization. Another possible limitation is the lack of available economic studies to confirm the feasibility and competitiveness compared to conventional processes. Finally, in

the same way as $scCO_2$ -based extraction, dyeing and sterilization have reached the market after a certain period, it is expected that impregnation/deposition processes also reach some growth in the upcoming years.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors gratefully acknowledge the financial support of Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Técnicas (CONICET, Argentina. Project PUE 2018), Universidad Nacional de Córdoba (UNC, Argentina. Project SECyT Consolidar 2018), Ministerio de Ciencia y Tecnología de la Provincia de Córdoba (MINCyT, Argentina. Proyect PID 2018), and Agencia Nacional de Promoción Científica y Tecnológica (ANPCYT, Argentina, Projects PICT 2019-02856 and PICT 2019-03479). N. D. Machado and J. E. Mosquera thank CONICET for their postdoctoral and doctoral fellowships, respectively.

REFERENCES

- [1] A.R. Berens, G.S. Huvard, R.W. Korsmeyer, F.W. Kunig, Application of compressed carbon dioxide in the incorporation of additives into polymers, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 46 (1992) 231–242. doi:10.1002/app.1992.070460204.
- [2] J. Fernandes, A.W. Kjellow, O. Henriksen, Modeling and optimization of the supercritical wood impregnation process - Focus on pressure and temperature, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 66 (2012) 307–314. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2012.03.003.
- H. Zheng, J. Zhang, J. Yan, L. Zheng, An industrial scale multiple supercritical carbon dioxide apparatus and its eco-friendly dyeing production, J. CO2 Util. 16 (2016) 272–281. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2016.08.002.
- S.G. Kazarian, Polymer Processing with Supercritical Fluids, Polym. Sci. 42 (2000) 78–101. doi:10.1080/03602549909351647.
- [5] D.L. Tomasko, H.B. Li, D.H. Liu, X.M. Han, M.J. Wingert, L.J. Lee, K.W. Koelling, A review of CO2 applications in the processing of polymers, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 42 (2003) 6431– 6456. doi:Doi 10.1021/Ie030199z.
- [6] E. Kiran, Supercritical fluids and polymers The year in review 2014, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 110 (2016) 126–153. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2015.11.011.
- [7] I. Kikic, F. Vecchione, Supercritical impregnation of polymers, Curr. Opin. Solid State Mater. Sci. 7 (2003) 399–405. doi:10.1016/j.cossms.2003.09.001.
- [8] E. Weidner, Impregnation via supercritical CO2–What we know and what we need to know, J.
 Supercrit. Fluids. 134 (2018) 220–227. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.12.024.
- [9] A.W. Kjellow, O. Henriksen, Supercritical wood impregnation, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 50 (2009)

297-304. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2009.06.013.

- [10] A.R.C. Duarte, J.F. Mano, R.L. Reis, Supercritical fluids in biomedical and tissue engineering applications: A review, Int. Mater. Rev. 54 (2009) 214–222. doi:10.1179/174328009X411181.
- [11] M. Champeau, J.-M. Thomassin, T. Tassaing, C. Jérôme, Drug Loading of Polymer Implants by Supercritical CO2 Assisted Impregnation: a Review, J. Control. Release. 209 (2015) 248– 259. doi:10.1016/j.jconrel.2015.05.002.
- M. Banchero, Supercritical fluid dyeing of synthetic and natural textiles a review, Color. Technol. 129 (2013) 2–17. doi:10.1111/cote.12005.
- [13] A. Rojas, A. Torres, M. José Galotto, A. Guarda, R. Julio, Supercritical impregnation for food applications: a review of the effect of the operational variables on the active compound loading, Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr. 60 (2020) 1290–1301.
 doi:10.1080/10408398.2019.1567459.
- [14] R.B. Gupta, J.-J. Shim, Solubility in Supercritical Carbon Dioxide, CRC Press, Boca Raton, 2007.
- [15] G. Brunner, Gas Extraction An Introduction to Fundamentals of Supercritical Fluids and the Application to Separation Processes, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg New York, 1994. doi:https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-07380-3.
- [16] N.R. Foster, G.S. Gurdial, J.S.L. Yun, K.K. Liong, K.D. Tilly, S.S.T. Ting, H. Singh, J.H. Lee, Significance of the Crossover Pressure in Solid-Supercritical Fluid Phase Equilibria, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 30 (1991) 1955–1964. doi:10.1021/ie00056a044.
- [17] N. De Zordi, I. Kikic, M. Moneghini, D. Solinas, The Journal of Supercritical Fluids Solubility of pharmaceutical compounds in supercritical carbon dioxide, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 66 (2012) 16–22. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2011.09.018.
- [18] S.J. Macnaughton, I. Kikic, N.R. Foster, P. Alessi, A. Cortesi, I. Colombo, Solubility of antiinflammatory drugs in supercritical carbon dioxide, J. Chem. Eng. Data. 41 (1996) 1083–1086. doi:https://doi.org/10.1021/je960103q.
- Q. Li, Z. Zhang, C. Zhong, Y. Liu, Q. Zhou, Solubility of solid solutes in supercritical carbon dioxide with and without cosolvents, Fluid Phase Equilib. 207 (2003) 183–192. doi:10.1016/S0378-3812(03)00022-0.
- [20] S. Lucas, M.P. Calvo, J. García-Serna, C. Palencia, M.J. Cocero, Two-parameter model for mass transfer processes between solid matrixes and supercritical fluids: Analytical solution, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 41 (2007) 257–266. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2006.10.007.
- M.L. Goñi, N.A. Gañán, J.M. Herrera, M.C. Strumia, A.E. Andreatta, R.E. Martini, Supercritical CO2 iof LDPE films with terpene ketones as biopesticides against corn weevil (Sitophilus zeamais), J. Supercrit. Fluids. 122 (2017) 18–26. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2016.11.017.
- [22] S. Peper, J.M.S. Fonseca, R. Dohrn, High-pressure fluid-phase equilibria: Trends, recent developments, and systems investigated (2009–2012), Fluid Phase Equilib. 484 (2019) 126–

224. doi:10.1016/j.fluid.2018.10.007.

- [23] Ž. Knez, D. Cör, M. Knez Hrnčič, Solubility of Solids in Sub- and Supercritical Fluids: A Review 2010-2017, J. Chem. Eng. Data. 63 (2018) 860–884. doi:10.1021/acs.jced.7b00778.
- [24] B. Bonavoglia, G. Storti, M. Morbidelli, Modelling of the Sorption and Swelling Behavior of Semi-crystalline Polymers in Supercritical CO2, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 45 (2006) 1183–1200.
- [25] M. Pantoula, C. Panayiotou, Sorption and swelling in glassy polymer/carbon dioxide systems. Part I-Sorption, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 37 (2006) 254–262.
- [26] M. Pantoula, J. von Schnitzler, R. Eggers, C. Panayiotou, Sorption and swelling in glassy polymer/carbon dioxide systems. Part II-Swelling, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 39 (2007) 426–434. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2006.03.010.
- [27] S.G. Kazarian, M.F. Vincent, B.L. West, C.A. Eckert, Partitioning of solutes and cosolvents between supercritical CO and polymer phases, 13 (1998) 107–112.
- [28] K. Shi, L. Feng, L. He, H. Li, Thermodynamic modeling of the supercritical CO 2 impregnation process for the preparation ibuprofen / polymethylmethacrylate composite, J. Taiwan Inst. Chem. Eng. 78 (2017) 471–476. doi:10.1016/j.jtice.2017.05.033.
- [29] Y.A. Hussain, C.S. Grant, Ibuprofen impregnation into submicron polymeric films in supercritical carbon dioxide, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 71 (2012) 127–135. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2012.07.014.
- [30] S.G. Kazarian, N.H. Brantley, B.L. West, M.F. Vincent, C.A. Eckert, In situ spectroscopy of polymers subjected to supercritical CO2: Plasticization and dye impregnation, Appl. Spectrosc. 51 (1997) 491–494. doi:10.1366/0003702971940765.
- [31] I. Kikic, Polymer-supercritical fluid interactions, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 47 (2009) 458–465. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2008.10.016.
- [32] G. Mensitieri, M.A. Del Nobile, G. Guerra, A. Apicella, H. Al Ghatta, Crystallized Modified PETS, Polym. Eng. Sci. 35 (1995) 506–512.
- [33] M. Champeau, J.M. Thomassin, C. Jérôme, T. Tassaing, In situ FTIR micro-spectroscopy to investigate polymeric fibers under supercritical carbon dioxide: CO2 sorption and swelling measurements, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 90 (2014) 44–52. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2014.03.006.
- [34] J. Ivanovic, S. Knauer, A. Fanovich, S. Milovanovic, M. Stamenic, P. Jaeger, I. Zizovic, R. Eggers, Supercritical CO2 sorption kinetics and thymol impregnation of PCL and PCL-HA, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 107 (2016) 486–498. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2015.07.001.
- [35] J.E. Mosquera, M.L. Goñi, R.E. Martini, N.A. Gañán, Mass transfer kinetics of CO2 and eugenol in the supercritical impregnation of polyamide fibers: Experimental data and modeling, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 166 (2020) 105030. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2020.105030.
- [36] C. V. da Silva, V.J. Pereira, G.M.N. Costa, E.C.M. Cabral-Albuquerque, S.A.B. Vieira de Melo, H.C. de Sousa, A.M.A. Dias, M.E.M. Braga, Supercritical solvent impregnation/deposition of spilanthol-enriched extracts into a commercial collagen/cellulose-

based wound dressing, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 133 (2018) 503–511. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.11.028.

- [37] I. Kikic, F. Vecchione, P. Alessi, A. Cortesi, F. Eva, N. Elvassore, Polymer Plasticization Using Supercritical Carbon Dioxide: Experiment and Modeling, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 42 (2003) 3022–3029. doi:10.1021/ie020961h.
- [38] S. Üzer, U. Akman, Ö. Hortaçsu, Polymer swelling and impregnation using supercritical CO2: A model-component study towards producing controlled-release drugs, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 38 (2006) 119–128. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2005.11.005.
- [39] P. Marizza, L. Pontoni, T. Rindzevicius, J.F. Alopaeus, K. Su, J.A. Zeitler, S.S. Keller, I. Kikic, M. Moneghini, N. De Zordi, D. Solinas, A. Cortesi, A. Boisen, Supercritical impregnation of polymer matrices spatially confined in microcontainers for oral drug delivery: Effect of temperature, pressure and time, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 107 (2016) 145–152. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2015.08.023.
- [40] Z. Lian, S.A. Epstein, C.W. Blenk, A.D. Shine, Carbon dioxide-induced melting point depression of biodegradable semicrystalline polymers, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 39 (2006) 107–117. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.supflu.2006.02.001.
- [41] E. Di Maio, E. Kiran, Foaming of polymers with supercritical fluids and perspectives on the current knowledge gaps and challenges, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 134 (2018) 157–166. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.11.013.
- [42] T. Hoshino, K. Nakamura, Y. Suzuki, Adsorption of carbon dioxide to polysaccharides in the supercritical region, Biosci. Biotech. Biochem. 57 (1993) 1670–1673.
- [43] K. Nakamura, T. Hoshino, H. Ariyama, Adsorption of carbon dioxide on proteins in the supercritical region, Agric. Biol. Chem. 55 (1991) 2341–2347.
 doi:10.1080/00021369.1991.10870972.
- [44] H. Muljana, F. Picchioni, H.J. Heeres, L.P.B.M. Janssen, Experimental and modeling studies on the solubility of sub- and supercritical carbon dioxide (scCO2) in potato starch and derivatives, Polym. Eng. Sci. (2011). doi:10.1002/pen.
- [45] H. Muljana, F. Picchioni, H.J. Heeres, L.P.B.M. Janssen, Supercritical carbon dioxide (scCO2) induced gelatinization of potato starch, Carbohydr. Polym. 78 (2009) 511–519. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2009.05.005.
- [46] M.E.M. Braga, V.P. Costa, M.J.T. Pereira, P.T. Fiadeiro, A.P.A.R. Gomes, C.M.M. Duarte,
 H.C. de Sousa, Effects of operational conditions on the supercritical solvent impregnation of acetazolamide in Balafilcon A commercial contact lenses, Int. J. Pharm. 420 (2011) 231–243. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2011.08.040.
- [47] K.K. Liong, P.A. Wells, N.R. Foster, Diffusion in supercritical fluids, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 4 (1991) 91–108. doi:10.1016/0896-8446(91)90037-7.
- [48] J.J. Suárez, I. Medina, J.L. Bueno, Diffusion coefficients in supercritical fluids: Available data

and graphical correlations, Fluid Phase Equilib. 153 (1998) 167–212. doi:10.1016/S0378-3812(98)00403-8.

- [49] I. Medina, Determination of diffusion coefficients for supercritical fluids, J. Chromatogr. A. 1250 (2012) 124–140. doi:10.1016/j.chroma.2012.04.052.
- [50] O. Piringer, L. Baner, Plastic Packaging, Wiley, 2008.
- [51] J. von Schnitzler, R. Eggers, Mass transfer in polymers in a supercritical CO2-atmosphere, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 16 (1999) 81–92. doi:10.1016/S0896-8446(99)00020-0.
- [52] M.L. Goñi, N.A. Gañán, R.E. Martini, A.E. Andreatta, Carvone-loaded LDPE films for active packaging: Effect of supercritical CO2-assisted impregnation on loading, mechanical and transport properties of the films, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 133 (2018) 278–290. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.10.019.
- [53] J. Crank, The mathematics of diffusion, 2nd ed., Oxford University Press, Bristol, 1975. doi:10.1016/0306-4549(77)90072-X.
- [54] P.P. Miranda-Villa, N.A. Gañán, R.E. Martini, M.L. Goñi, Supercritical CO2-assisted impregnation of polylactic acid films with R-carvone: Effect of processing on loading, mass transfer kinetics, and final properties, J. CO2 Util. 61 (2022) 102029. doi:10.1016/J.JCOU.2022.102029.
- [55] M.T. Fernández-Ponce, E. Medina-Ruiz, L. Casas, C. Mantell, E.J. Martínez de la Ossa-Fernández, Development of cotton fabric impregnated with antioxidant mango polyphenols by means of supercritical fluids, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 140 (2018) 310–319. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2018.06.022.
- [56] S. Milovanovic, M. Stamenic, D. Markovic, J. Ivanovic, I. Zizovic, Supercritical impregnation of cellulose acetate with thymol, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 97 (2015) 107–115. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2014.11.011.
- [57] D. Marković, S. Milovanović, K. De Clerck, I. Zizovic, D. Stojanović, M. Radetić, Development of material with strong antimicrobial activity by high pressure CO2impregnation of polyamide nanofibers with thymol, J. CO2 Util. 26 (2018) 19–27. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2018.04.019.
- [58] P. Franco, E. Pessolano, R. Belvedere, A. Petrella, I. De Marco, Supercritical impregnation of mesoglycan into calcium alginate aerogel for wound healing, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 157 (2020) 104711. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2019.104711.
- [59] S. Sicardi, L. Manna, M. Banchero, Diffusion of disperse dyes in PET films during impregnation with a supercritical fluid, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 17 (2000) 187–194. doi:10.1016/S0896-8446(99)00055-8.
- [60] L. Goimil, M.E.M. Braga, A.M.A. Dias, J.L. Gómez-Amoza, A. Concheiro, C. Alvarez-Lorenzo, H.C. De Sousa, C.A. García-González, Supercritical processing of starch aerogels and aerogel-loaded poly(ε-caprolactone) scaffolds for sustained release of ketoprofen for bone

regeneration, J. CO2 Util. 18 (2017) 237-249. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2017.01.028.

- [61] L. Goimil, V. Santos-Rosales, A. Delgado, C. Évora, R. Reyes, A.A. Lozano-Pérez, S.D. Aznar-Cervantes, J.L. Cenis, J.L. Gómez-Amoza, A. Concheiro, C. Alvarez-Lorenzo, C.A. García-González, ScCO2-foamed silk fibroin aerogel/poly(ε-caprolactone) scaffolds containing dexamethasone for bone regeneration, J. CO2 Util. 31 (2019) 51–64. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2019.02.016.
- [62] S. Varona, S. Rodríguez-Rojo, Á. Martín, M.J. Cocero, C.M.M. Duarte, Supercritical impregnation of lavandin (Lavandula hybrida) essential oil in modified starch, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 58 (2011) 313–319. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2011.06.003.
- [63] FDA, Human Drugs, (2021). https://www.fda.gov/industry/regulated-products/humandrugs#drug (accessed July 29, 2022).
- [64] J. Krivokapić, J. Ivanović, M. Krkobabić, J. Arsenijević, S. Ibrić, Supercritical fluid impregnation of microcrystalline cellulose derived from the agricultural waste with ibuprofen, Sustain. Chem. Pharm. 21 (2021) 100447. doi:10.1016/j.scp.2021.100447.
- [65] P.I. Morgado, S.P. Miguel, I.J. Correia, A. Aguiar-Ricardo, Ibuprofen loaded PVA/chitosan membranes: A highly efficient strategy towards an improved skin wound healing, Carbohydr. Polym. 159 (2017) 136–145. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2016.12.029.
- [66] K. anne Johnson, N. Muzzin, S. Toufanian, R.A. Slick, M.W. Lawlor, B. Seifried, P. Moquin, D. Latulippe, T. Hoare, Drug-impregnated, pressurized gas expanded liquid-processed alginate hydrogel scaffolds for accelerated burn wound healing, Acta Biomater. 112 (2020) 101–111. doi:10.1016/j.actbio.2020.06.006.
- [67] P. Veres, A.M. López-Periago, I. Lázár, J. Saurina, C. Domingo, Hybrid aerogel preparations as drug delivery matrices for low water-solubility drugs, Int. J. Pharm. 496 (2015) 360–370. doi:10.1016/j.ijpharm.2015.10.045.
- [68] L. Meneses, R. Craveiro, A.R. Jesus, M.A.M. Reis, F. Freitas, A. Paiva, Supercritical CO2 assisted impregnation of ibuprofen on medium-chain-length polyhydroxyalkanoates (mcl-PHA), Molecules. 26 (2021) 1–12. doi:10.3390/molecules26164772.
- [69] I.T. Coutinho, M. Champeau, Synergistic effects in the simultaneous supercritical CO2 impregnation of two compounds into poly (L- lactic acid) and polyethylene, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 166 (2020) 105019. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2020.105019.
- [70] P. Franco, I. De Marco, Supercritical CO2 adsorption of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs into biopolymer aerogels, J. CO2 Util. 36 (2020) 40–53. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2019.11.001.
- [71] L. Verano-Naranjo, C. Cejudo-Bastante, L. Casas, C. Mantell, E.J. Martínez De La Ossa, In vitro study of the release of drugs impregnated by supercritical technology in polylactic acid for biomedical applications, Chem. Eng. Trans. 86 (2021) 1063–1068. doi:10.3303/CET2186178.
- [72] L. Verano Naranjo, C. Cejudo Bastante, L. Casas Cardoso, C. Mantell Serrano, E.J. Martínez

de la Ossa Fernández, Supercritical Impregnation of Ketoprofen into Polylactic Acid for Biomedical Application: Analysis and Modeling of the Release Kinetic, Polymers (Basel). 13 (2021) 1982. doi:10.3390/polym13121982.

- [73] E.N. Golubeva, N.A. Chumakova, S. V. Kuzin, I.A. Grigoriev, T. Kalai, A.A. Korotkevich, S.E. Bogorodsky, L.I. Krotova, V.K. Popov, V. V. Lunin, Paramagnetic bioactives encapsulated in poly(D,L-lactide) microparticules: Spatial distribution and in vitro release kinetics, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 158 (2020) 104748. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2019.104748.
- [74] M. Salgado, F. Santos, S. Rodríguez-Rojo, R.L. Reis, A.R.C. Duarte, M.J. Cocero, Development of barley and yeast β-glucan aerogels for drug delivery by supercritical fluids, J. CO2 Util. 22 (2017) 262–269. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2017.10.006.
- [75] I.T. Coutinho, L.P. Maia-Obi, M. Champeau, Aspirin-loaded polymeric films for drug delivery systems: Comparison between soaking and supercritical CO2 impregnation, Pharmaceutics. 13 (2021) 824–844. doi:10.3390/pharmaceutics13060824.
- [76] T.T. Ngo, S. Blair, K. Kuwahara, D. Christensen, I. Barrera, M. Domingo, S. Singamneni, Drug impregnation for laser sintered poly(methyl methacrylate) biocomposites using supercritical carbon dioxide, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 136 (2018) 29–36. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2018.01.030.
- [77] T.T. Ngo, L. Hoffman, G.D. Hoople, W. Trevena, U. Shakya, G. Barr, Surface morphology and drug loading characterization of 3D-printed methacrylate-based polymer facilitated by supercritical carbon dioxide, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 160 (2020) 104786. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2020.104786.
- [78] C. Potter, Y. Tian, G. Walker, C. McCoy, P. Hornsby, C. Donnelly, D.S. Jones, G.P. Andrews, Novel supercritical carbon dioxide impregnation technique for the production of amorphous solid drug dispersions: A comparison to hot melt extrusion, Mol. Pharm. 12 (2015) 1377– 1390. doi:10.1021/mp500644h.
- [79] A. Bouledjouidja, Y. Masmoudi, M. Sergent, V. Trivedi, A. Meniai, E. Badens, Drug loading of foldable commercial intraocular lenses using supercritical impregnation, Int. J. Pharm. (2016). doi:10.1016/j.ijpharm.2016.01.016.
- [80] A. Bouledjouidja, Y. Masmoudi, Y. Li, W. He, E. Badens, Supercritical impregnation and optical characterization of loaded foldable intraocular lenses using supercritical fluids, J. Cataract Refract. Surg. 43 (2017) 1343–1349. doi:10.1016/j.jcrs.2017.07.033.
- [81] M. Salgado, S. Rodríguez-Rojo, R.L. Reis, M.J. Cocero, A.R.C. Duarte, Preparation of barley and yeast β-glucan scaffolds by hydrogel foaming: Evaluation of dexamethasone release, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 127 (2017) 158–165. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.04.006.
- [82] R. Monteagudo-Olivan, M.J. Cocero, J. Coronas, S. Rodríguez-Rojo, Supercritical CO2 encapsulation of bioactive molecules in carboxylate based MOFs, J. CO2 Util. 30 (2019) 38–47. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2018.12.022.

- [83] G. Tkalec, Z. Knez, Z. Novak, Fast production of high-methoxyl pectin aerogels for enhancing the bioavailability of low-soluble drugs, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 106 (2015) 16–22. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.supflu.2015.06.00.
- [84] S. Zhan, J. Wang, W. Wang, L. Cui, Q. Zhao, Preparation and in vitro release kinetics of nitrendipine-loaded PLLA-PEG-PLLA microparticles by supercritical solution impregnation process, RSC Adv. 9 (2019) 16167–16175. doi:10.1039/c9ra01068h.
- [85] M. Pantić, K.A. Kravanja, Ž. Knez, Z. Novak, Influence of the impregnation technique on the release of esomeprazole from various bioaerogels, Polymers (Basel). 13 (2021) 1–17. doi:10.3390/polym13111882.
- [86] A. Ameri, G. Sodeifian, S.A. Sajadian, Lansoprazole loading of polymers by supercritical carbon dioxide impregnation: Impacts of process parameters, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 164 (2020) 104892. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2020.104892.
- [87] A. Salerno, C. Domingo, J. Saurina, PCL foamed scaffolds loaded with 5-fluorouracil anticancer drug prepared by an eco-friendly route, Mater. Sci. Eng. C. 75 (2017) 1191–1197. doi:10.1016/j.msec.2017.03.011.
- [88] I. Álvarez, C. Gutiérrez, J.F. Rodríguez, A. De Lucas, M.T. García, Production of drugreleasing biodegradable microporous scaffold impregnated with gemcitabine using a CO2foaming process, J. CO2 Util. 41 (2020) 101227. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2020.101227.
- [89] K. Ongkasin, Y. Masmoudi, C.M. Wertheimer, K.H. Eibl-lindner, E. Badens, Supercritical fluid technology for the development of innovative ophthalmic medical devices: Drug loaded intraocular lenses to mitigate posterior capsule opacification, Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. 149 (2020) 248–256.
- [90] R.D. Oparin, Y.A. Vaksler, M.A. Krestyaninov, A. Idrissi, M.G. Kiselev, Possibility of dopant morphology control in the process of polymer impregnation with pharmaceuticals in a supercritical CO2 medium, J. Mol. Liq. 330 (2021) 115657. doi:10.1016/j.molliq.2021.115657.
- [91] M. Kubovics, S. Rojas, A.M. López, J. Fraile, P. Horcajada, C. Domingo, Fully supercritical CO2 preparation of a nanostructured MOF composite with application in cutaneous drug delivery, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 178 (2021) 105379. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105379.
- [92] Y. Yokozaki, J. Sakabe, Y. Shimoyama, Enhanced impregnation of hydrogel contact lenses with salicylic acid by addition of water in supercritical carbon dioxide, Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 104 (2015) 203–207. doi:10.1016/j.cherd.2015.08.007.
- [93] U.F. and D. Administration, What is a botanical drug?, (2021). https://www.fda.gov/aboutfda/center-drug-evaluation-and-research-cder/what-botanical-drug#:~:text=A botanical drug product is,macroscopic fungi%2C or combinations thereof (accessed July 29, 2022).
- [94] Y. Sun, J. Qian, Botanical drug clinical trial: Common issues and future options, Acta Pharm. Sin. B. 11 (2021) 300–303. doi:10.1016/j.apsb.2020.08.003.

- [95] S. Clarke, Families of compounds that occur in essential oils, in: S. Clarke (Ed.), Essent.
 Chem. Aromather., 2nd ed., Churchill Livingstone, 2008: pp. 41–77. doi:10.1016/b978-0-443-10403-9.00003-0.
- [96] S. Milovanovic, D. Markovic, K. Aksentijevic, D.B. Stojanovic, J. Ivanovic, I. Zizovic, Application of cellulose acetate for controlled release of thymol, Carbohydr. Polym. 147 (2016) 344–353. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2016.03.093.
- [97] S. Milovanovic, D. Markovic, A. Mrakovic, R. Kuska, I. Zizovic, S. Frerich, J. Ivanovic, Supercritical CO2-assisted production of PLA and PLGA foams for controlled thymol release, Mater. Sci. Eng. C. 99 (2019) 394–404. doi:10.1016/j.msec.2019.01.106.
- [98] A.L.R. Pires, L. de Azevedo Motta, A.M.A. Dias, H.C. de Sousa, Â.M. Moraes, M.E.M. Braga, Towards wound dressings with improved properties: Effects of poly(dimethylsiloxane) on chitosan-alginate films loaded with thymol and beta-carotene, Mater. Sci. Eng. C. 93 (2018) 595–605. doi:10.1016/j.msec.2018.08.005.
- [99] I. Zizovic, L. Senerovic, I. Moric, T. Adamovic, M. Jovanovic, M.K. Krusic, D. Misic, D. Stojanovic, S. Milovanovic, Utilization of supercritical carbon dioxide in fabrication of cellulose acetate films with anti-biofilm effects against Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Staphylococcus aureus, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 140 (2018) 11–20. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2018.05.025.
- [100] S. Milovanovic, I. Jankovic-Castvan, J. Ivanovic, I. Zizovic, Effect of starch xero- and aerogels preparation on the supercritical CO2 impregnation of thymol, Starch/Staerke. 67 (2015) 174–182. doi:10.1002/star.201400134.
- [101] T. Adamovic, S. Milovanovic, D. Markovic, I. Zizovic, Impregnation of cellulose acetate films with carvacrol using supercritical carbon ioxide, Tehnika. 73 (2018) 19–25. doi:10.5937/tehnika1801017a.
- [102] M. Nowak, D. Misic, A. Trusek, I. Zizovic, Polymeric microfiltration membranes modification by supercritical solvent impregnation—Potential application in open surgical wound ventilation, Molecules. 26 (2021). doi:10.3390/molecules26154572.
- [103] M.T. Fernández-Ponce, E. Gómez, C. Cejudo-Bastante, L. Casas, A. Montes, C. Mantell, E.J.M. de la Ossa-Fernández, C. Pereyra, Development of functionalized alginate dressing with mango polyphenols by supercritical technique to be employed as an antidiabetic transdermal system, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 175 (2021) 105274. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105274.
- [104] D. Valor, A. Montes, C. Pereyra, E.J. Martínez de la Ossa, The Journal of Supercritical Fluids Supercritical solvent impregnation of alginate wound dressings with mango leaves extract, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 178 (2021) 105357. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105357.
- [105] J.M. Rosales, C. Cejudo, L. Verano, L. Casas, C. Mantell, E.J. Martínez de la Ossa, Supercritical impregnation of pla filaments with mango leaf extract to manufacture

functionalized biomedical devices by 3D printing, Polymers (Basel). 13 (2021) 2125. doi:10.3390/polym13132125.

- [106] J. Sanchez-Sanchez, M. Fernández-Ponce, L. Casas, C. Mantell, E.J. Martínez de la Ossa, Impregnation of mango leaf extract into a polyester textile using supercritical carbon dioxide, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 128 (2017) 208–217. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.05.033.
- [107] A.N. Mustapa, A. Martin, L.M. Sanz-Moral, M. Rueda, M.J. Cocero, Impregnation of medicinal plant phytochemical compounds into silica and alginate aerogels, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 116 (2016) 251–263. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2016.06.002.
- [108] J.M. Lopes, A.N. Mustapa, M. Pantić, M.D. Bermejo, Á. Martín, Z. Novak, Ž. Knez, M.J. Cocero, Preparation of cellulose aerogels from ionic liquid solutions for supercritical impregnation of phytol, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 130 (2017) 17–22. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.07.018.
- [109] S. Maksimovic, V. Tadic, J. Ivanovic, T. Radmanovic, S. Milovanovic, M. Stankovic, I. Zizovic, Utilization of the integrated process of supercritical extraction and impregnation for incorporation of Helichrysum italicum extract into corn starch Xerogel, Chem. Ind. Chem. Eng. Q. 24 (2018) 191–200. doi:10.2298/CICEQ170223031M.
- [110] S. Maksimovic, V. Tadic, J. Zvezdanovic, I. Zizovic, Utilization of supercritical CO2 in bioactive principles isolation from Helichrysum italicum and their adsorption on selected fabrics, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 171 (2021) 105197. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105197.
- [111] I. De Marco, E. Reverchon, Starch aerogel loaded with poorly water-soluble vitamins through supercritical CO2 adsorption, Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 119 (2017) 221–230. doi:10.1016/j.cherd.2017.01.024.
- [112] Y. Yokozaki, Y. Shimoyama, Loading of vitamin E into silicone hydrogel by supercritical carbon dioxide impregnation toward controlled release of timolol maleate, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 131 (2018) 11–18. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.08.010.
- [113] M. Scognamiglio, I. De Marco, Supercritical CO2 impregnation of alphatocopherol in different aerogels, Chem. Eng. Trans. 79 (2020) 223–228. doi:10.3303/CET2079038.
- [114] M. Pantić, P. Kotnik, Ž. Knez, Z. Novak, High pressure impregnation of vitamin D3 into polysaccharide aerogels using moderate and low temperatures, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 118 (2016) 171–177. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2016.08.008.
- [115] M. Pantić, Ž. Knez, Z. Novak, Supercritical impregnation as a feasible technique for entrapment of fat-soluble vitamins into alginate aerogels, J. Non. Cryst. Solids. 432 (2016) 519–526. doi:10.1016/j.jnoncrysol.2015.11.011.
- [116] FDA, Dietary supplements products and ingredients, (2022).
- [117] N. Ganañ, M.G. Bordón, P.D. Ribotta, A. González, Study of chia oil microencapsulation in soy protein microparticles using supercritical Co2-assisted impregnation, J. CO2 Util. 40 (2020) 101221. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2020.101221.

- [118] C. Kleemann, R. Schuster, E. Rosenecker, I. Selmer, I. Smirnova, U. Kulozik, In-vitrodigestion and swelling kinetics of whey protein, egg white protein and sodium caseinate aerogels, Food Hydrocoll. 101 (2020) 105534. doi:10.1016/j.foodhyd.2019.105534.
- [119] V. Aredo, E.S. Passalacqua, S. Pratavieira, A.L. de Oliveira, Formation of lycopene-loaded hydrolysed collagen particles by supercritical impregnation, LWT - Food Sci. Technol. 110 (2019) 158–167. doi:10.1016/j.lwt.2019.04.055.
- [120] D. Valor, A. Montes, M. Monteiro, I. García-Casas, C. Pereyra, E.M. de la Ossa, Determining the optimal conditions for the production by supercritical CO2 of biodegradable PLGA foams for the controlled release of rutin as a medical treatment, Polymers (Basel). 13 (2021) 1645– 1661. doi:10.3390/polym13101645.
- [121] A. Ubeyitogullari, O.N. Ciftci, Generating phytosterol nanoparticles in nanoporous bioaerogels via supercritical carbon dioxide impregnation: Effect of impregnation conditions, J. Food Eng. 207 (2017) 99–107. doi:10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2017.03.022.
- [122] A. Ubeyitogullari, O.N. Ciftci, Phytosterol nanoparticles with reduced crystallinity generated using nanoporous starch aerogels, RSC Adv. 6 (2016) 108319–108327. doi:10.1039/c6ra20675a.
- [123] J. Jia, S. Duan, X. Zhou, L. Sun, C. Qin, M. Li, F. Ge, Long-term antibacterial film nanocomposite incorporated with patchouli essential oil prepared by supercritical co2 cyclic impregnation for wound dressing, Molecules. 26 (2021). doi:10.3390/molecules26165005.
- [124] J. Viganó, A.A.D. Meirelles, G. Náthia-Neves, A.M. Baseggio, R.L. Cunha, M.R. Maróstica Junior, M.A.A. Meireles, P. Gurikov, I. Smirnova, J. Martínez, Impregnation of passion fruit bagasse extract in alginate aerogel microparticles, Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 155 (2020) 1060– 1068. doi:10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2019.11.070.
- [125] D.N. Santos, V. Aredo, R.C. Bazito, A.L. de Oliveira, Water free incorporation of shark liver oil into starch microparticles by supercritical CO2 impregnation at low temperature, J. Food Process Eng. 43 (2020) 1–13. doi:10.1111/jfpe.13541.
- [126] FDA, U.S. FDA CFR-Code of Federal Regulations Title 21. Drugs: general. Part 210: Current good manufacturing practice in manufacturing, processing, packing, or holding of drugs; general., (n.d.).
- [127] R.C. Rowe, P. Sheskey, M. Quinn, Handbook of pharmaceutical excipients, Pharmaceutical Press, 2009.
- [128] N. Terinte, R. Ibbett, K.C. Schuster, Overview on native cellulose and microcrystalline cellulose I structure studied by X-ray diffraction (WAXD): Comparison between measurement techniques, Lenzinger Berichte. 89 (2011) 118–131.
- Y. Medina-Gonzalez, S. Camy, J.-S. Condoret, Cellulosic materials as biopolymers and supercritical CO2 as a green process: chemistry and applications, Int. J. Sustain. Eng. 5 (2012) 47–65. doi:10.1080/19397038.2011.613488.

- [130] J. Krivokapic, J. Ivanovic, M. Krkobabic, J. Arsenijevic, S. Ibric, Supercritical fluid impregnation of microcrystalline cellulose derived from the agricultural waste with ibuprofen, Sustain. Chem. Pharm. 21 (2021) 100447. doi:10.1016/j.scp.2021.100447.
- [131] P.X. Ma, Scaffolds for tissue fabrication, Mater. Today. 7 (2004) 30–40. doi:10.1016/S1369-7021(04)00233-0.
- [132] S. Cardea, A. Gugliuzza, E. Schiavo Rappo, M. Aceto, E. Drioli, E. Reverchon, Generation of PEEK-WC membranes by supercritical fluids, Desalination. 200 (2006) 58–60. doi:10.1016/j.desal.2006.03.241.
- [133] L. Baldino, Á. González-Garcinuño, A. Tabernero, S. Cardea, E.M. Martín del Valle, E. Reverchon, Production of fungistatic porous structures of cellulose acetate loaded with quercetin, using supercritical CO2, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 169 (2021) 105129. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2020.105129.
- [134] J. Djuris, S. Milovanovic, D. Medarevic, V. Dobricic, A. Dapčević, S. Ibric, Selection of the suitable polymer for supercritical fluid assisted preparation of carvedilol solid dispersions, Int. J. Pharm. 554 (2019) 190–200. doi:10.1016/j.ijpharm.2018.11.015.
- [135] Y. Wang, Y. Su, W. Wang, Y. Fang, S.B. Riffat, F. Jiang, The advances of polysaccharidebased aerogels: Preparation and potential application, Carbohydr. Polym. 226 (2019) 115242. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2019.115242.
- [136] P.J. Jenkins, A.M. Donald, The influence of amylose on starch granule structure, Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 17 (1995) 315–321.
- [137] S. Radoor, J. Karayil, A. Jayakumar, E.K. Radhakrishnan, J. Parameswaranpillai, S. Siengchin, 18 - Alginate-based bionanocomposites in wound dressings, in: Bionanocomposites Tissue Eng. Regen. Med., 2021: pp. 351–375.
- [138] V. Bizzarro, R. Belvedere, E. Pessolano, L. Parente, F. Petrella, M. Perretti, A. Petrella, Mesoglycan induces keratinocyte activation by triggering syndecan-4 pathway and the formation of the annexin A1/S100A11 complex, J. Cell. Physiol. 234 (2019) 20174–20192. doi:10.1002/jcp.28618.
- [139] A. Shah, A. Gani, M. Ahmad, B.A. Ashwar, F.A. Masoodi, β-Glucan as an encapsulating agent: Effect on probiotic survival in simulated gastrointestinal tract, Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 82 (2016) 217–222. doi:10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2015.11.017.
- [140] D. Suchecka, J. Harasym, J. Wilczak, J. Gromadzka-Ostrowska, Hepato- and gastro-protective activity of purified oat 1–3, 1–4-β-D-glucans of different molecular weight, Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 91 (2016) 1177–1185. doi:10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2016.06.062.
- [141] S. Lankalapalli, V.R.M. Kolapalli, Polyelectrolyte Complexes: A review of their applicability in drug delivery technology, Indian J. Pharm. Sci. 71 (2009) 481–487. doi:10.4103/0250-474X.58165.
- [142] I. De Marco, E. Reverchon, Starch aerogel loaded with poorly water soluble vitamins

through supercritical CO2 adsorption, Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 119 (2017) 221–230. doi:10.1016/j.cherd.2017.01.024.

- [143] A. López-Periago, A. Argemí, J.M. Andanson, V. Fernández, C.A. García-González, S.G. Kazarian, J. Saurina, C. Domingo, Impregnation of a biocompatible polymer aided by supercritical CO2: Evaluation of drug stability and drug-matrix interactions, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 48 (2009) 56–63. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2008.09.015.
- [144] N. Abbasi, S. Hamlet, R.M. Love, N.T. Nguyen, Porous scaffolds for bone regeneration, J. Sci. Adv. Mater. Devices. 5 (2020) 1–9. doi:10.1016/j.jsamd.2020.01.007.
- [145] D. Liu, D.L. Tomasko, Carbon dioxide sorption and dilation of poly (lactide- co-glycolide), 39 (2007) 416–425. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2006.02.014.
- [146] R. Pini, G. Storti, M. Mazzotti, H. Tai, K.M. Shakesheff, S.M. Howdle, Sorption and Swelling of Poly (DL -lactic acid) and Poly (lactic- co -glycolic acid) in Supercritical CO 2 : An Experimental and Modeling Study, (2007) 483–496. doi:10.1002/polb.
- [147] E. Kiran, J.A. Sarver, J.C. Hassler, Solubility and diffusivity of CO2 and N2 in polymers and polymer swelling, glass transition, melting, and crystallization at high pressure: A critical review and perspectives on experimental methods, data, and modeling, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 185 (2022). doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105378.
- [148] P. Raveendran, Y. Ikushima, S.L. Wallen, Polar attributes of supercritical carbon dioxide, Acc. Chem. Res. 38 (2005) 478–485. doi:10.1021/ar040082m.
- [149] S. Vanaei, M.S. Parizi, S. Vanaei, F. Salemizadehparizi, H.R. Vanaei, An Overview on Materials and Techniques in 3D Bioprinting Toward Biomedical Application, Eng. Regen. 2 (2021) 1–18. doi:10.1016/j.engreg.2020.12.001.
- [150] I. Álvarez, C. Gutiérrez, J.F. Rodríguez, A. De Lucas, M.T. García, Production of drugreleasing biodegradable microporous scaffold impregnated with gemcitabine using a CO2 foaming process, J. CO2 Util. 41 (2020) 101227. doi:10.1016/j.jcou.2020.101227.
- [151] R. Kuska, S. Milovanovic, S. Frerich, J. Ivanovic, Thermal analysis of polylactic acid under high CO2 pressure applied in supercritical impregnation and foaming process design, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 144 (2019) 71–80. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2018.10.008.
- [152] S. Liparoti, P. Franco, R. Pantani, I. De Marco, Supercritical CO2 impregnation of caffeine in biopolymer films to produce anti-cellulite devices, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 179 (2022) 105411. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105411.
- [153] X. Shi, G. Zhang, Y. Liu, Z. Ma, Z. Jing, X. Fan, Microcellular foaming of polylactide and poly(butylene adipate-co-terphathalate) blends and their CaCO3 reinforced nanocomposites using supercritical carbon dioxide, Polym. Adv. Technol. 27 (2016) 550–560. doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/pat.3768.
- [154] G. Sodeifian, S.A. Sajadian, R. Derakhsheshpour, Experimental measurement and thermodynamic modeling of Lansoprazole solubility in supercritical carbon dioxide:

Application of SAFT-VR EoS, Fluid Phase Equilib. 507 (2020) 112422. doi:10.1016/j.fluid.2019.112422.

- [155] U.S. FDA CFR-Code of Federal Regulations Title 21. Food for human consumption (continued). Part 177: Indirect Food Additives: polymers. 21CFR177.1520, (n.d.).
- [156] D. Mondal, M. Griffith, S.S. Venkatraman, Polycaprolactone-based biomaterials for tissue engineering and drug delivery: Current scenario and challenges, Int. J. Polym. Mater. Polym. Biomater. 65 (2016). doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/00914037.2015.1103241.
- [157] R.D. Oparin, K. V. Belov, I.A. Khodov, A.A. Dyshin, M.G. Kiselev, Impregnation of Polymethyl Methacrylate with Carbamazepine in Supercritical Carbon Dioxide, Russ. J. Phys. Chem. B. 15 (2021) 1157–1165. doi:10.1134/s1990793121070101.
- [158] Y. He, X. Hou, J. Guo, Z. He, T. Guo, Y. Liu, Y. Zhang, J. Zhang, N. Feng, Activation of a gamma–cyclodextrin–based metal–organic framework using supercritical carbon dioxide for high–efficient delivery of honokiol, Carbohydr. Polym. 235 (2020) 115935. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2020.115935.
- [159] P. Horcajada, C. Serre, G. Maurin, N.A. Ramsahye, F. Balas, M. Vallet-Regí, M. Sebban, F. Taulelle, G. Férey, Flexible porous metal-organic frameworks for a controlled drug delivery, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 130 (2008) 6774–6780. doi:10.1021/ja710973k.
- [160] M. Nasrollahi, H. Nabipour, N. Valizadeh, M. Mozafari, The role of flexibility in MOFs, Elsevier Inc., 2020. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-816984-1.00006-8.
- [161] N. Chen, L. Li, Q. Wang, New technology for thermal processing of poly(vinyl alcohol), Plast. Rubber Compos. 36 (2007) 283–290. doi:10.1179/174328907X237575.
- [162] Food and Drug Administration. Medical Device Overview, (2018).
- [163] C. González-Chomón, M.E.M. Braga, H.C. De Sousa, A. Concheiro, C. Alvarez-Lorenzo, Antifouling foldable acrylic IOLs loaded with norfloxacin by aqueous soaking and by supercritical carbon dioxide technology, Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. 82 (2012) 383–391. doi:10.1016/j.ejpb.2012.07.007.
- [164] A.A. Barros, J.M. Silva, R. Craveiro, A. Paiva, R.L. Reis, A.R.C. Duarte, Green solvents for enhanced impregnation processes in biomedicine, Curr. Opin. Green Sustain. Chem. 5 (2017) 82–87. doi:10.1016/j.cogsc.2017.03.014.
- [165] Y. Masmoudi, L. Ben Azzouk, O. Forzano, J.M. Andre, E. Badens, Supercritical impregnation of intraocular lenses, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 60 (2011) 98–105. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2011.08.014.
- [166] V.P. Costa, M.E.M. Braga, C.M.M. Duarte, C. Alvarez-Lorenzo, A. Concheiro, M.H. Gil,
 H.C. de Sousa, Anti-glaucoma drug-loaded contact lenses prepared using supercritical solvent impregnation, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 53 (2010) 165–173. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2010.02.007.
- [167] F. Yañez, L. Martikainen, M.E.M. Braga, C. Alvarez-Lorenzo, A. Concheiro, C.M.M. Duarte, M.H. Gil, H.C. De Sousa, Supercritical fluid-assisted preparation of imprinted contact lenses for drug delivery, Acta Biomater. 7 (2011) 1019–1030. doi:10.1016/j.actbio.2010.10.003.

- [168] D.R.C. Pascoal, E.C.M. Cabral-Albuquerque, E.S. Velozo, H.C. de Sousa, S.A.B.V. de Melo, M.E.M. Braga, Copaiba oil-loaded commercial wound dressings using supercritical CO<inf>2</inf>: A potential alternative topical antileishmanial treatment, J. Supercrit. Fluids. (2016). doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.02.012.
- [169] J. Pajnik, S. Milovanovic, D. Stojanovic, S. Dimitrijevic-Brankovic, I. Jankovic-Častvan, P. Uskokovic, Utilization of supercritical carbon dioxide for development of antibacterial surgical sutures, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 181 (2022). doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2021.105490.
- [170] R.R. Mallepally, M.A. Marin, N. Montesdeoca, C. Parrish, K.R. Ward, M.A. McHugh, Hydrogen peroxide loaded cellulose acetate mats as controlled topical O2 delivery devices, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 105 (2015). doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2014.12.029.
- [171] M. Champeau, I.T. Coutinho, J.M. Thomassin, T. Tassaing, C. Jérôme, Tuning the release profile of ketoprofen from poly(L-lactic acid) suture using supercritical CO2 impregnation process, J. Drug Deliv. Sci. Technol. 55 (2020). doi:10.1016/j.jddst.2019.101468.
- [172] H. Kierkegaard, A drug delivery device and a method of producing it, 2005.
- [173] J. Knors, Christopher, Y. Tropsha, N. Harvey, C. Richard, Tropsha, Method of Impregnating Polymeric Medical Devices With Triclosan, US 2003/0133831 A1, 2003.
- [174] M. Willilams, J. Desimone, Intraluminal prostheses and carbon dioxide-assisted methods of impregnating samewith pharmacological agents, WO 2004043506 A1, 2004.
- [175] A.A. Barros, C. Oliveira, R.L. Reis, E. Lima, A.R.C. Duarte, Ketoprofen-eluting biodegradable ureteral stents by CO2 impregnation: In vitro study, Int. J. Pharm. 495 (2015) 651–659. doi:10.1016/j.ijpharm.2015.08.040.
- [176] J.E. Mosquera, M.L. Goñi, R.E. Martini, N.A. Gañán, Supercritical carbon dioxide assisted impregnation of eugenol into polyamide fibers for application as a dental floss, J. CO2 Util. 32 (2019) 259–268. doi:10.1016/J.JCOU.2019.04.016.
- [177] C. Darpentigny, P.R. Marcoux, M. Menneteau, B. Michel, F. Ricoul, B. Jean, J. Bras, G. Nonglaton, Antimicrobial Cellulose Nanofibril Porous Materials Obtained by Supercritical Impregnation of Thymol, ACS Appl. Bio Mater. 3 (2020) 2965–2975. doi:10.1021/acsabm.0c00033.
- [178] C. López de Dicastillo, C. Villegas, L. Garrido, K. Roa, A. Torres, M.J. Galotto, A. Rojas, J. Romero, Modifying an Active Compound's Release Kinetic Using a Supercritical Impregnation Process to Incorporate an Active Agent into PLA Electrospun Mats., Polymers (Basel). 10 (2018). doi:10.3390/polym10050479.
- [179] M. Champeau, J.-M. Thomassin, T. Tassaing, C. Jerome, Drug Loading of Sutures by Supercritical CO2 Impregnation: Effect of Polymer/Drug Interactions and Thermal Transitions, Macromol. Mater. Eng. 300 (2015) 596–610. doi:10.1002/mame.201400369.
- [180] R. Campardelli, P. Franco, E. Reverchon, I. De Marco, Polycaprolactone/nimesulide patches obtained by a one-step supercritical foaming + impregnation process, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 146

(2019) 47-54. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2019.01.008.

- [181] F. Temelli, Perspectives on the use of supercritical particle formation technologies for food ingredients, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 134 (2018) 244–251. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2017.11.010.
- [182] P. dos Santos, J. Viganó, G. de F. Furtado, R.L. Cunha, M.D. Hubinger, C.A. Rezende, J. Martínez, Production of resveratrol loaded alginate aerogel: Characterization, mathematical modeling, and study of impregnation, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 163 (2020) 104882. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2020.104882.
- [183] S. Maksimović, V. Tadić, J. Ivanović, T. Radmanović, S. Milovanović, M. Stanković, I. Zizovic, Utilization of the integrated process of supercritical extraction and impregnation for incorporation of Helichrysum italicum extract into corn starch xerogel, Chem. Ind. Chem. Eng. Q. 24 (2018) 191–200.
- [184] D. Cerro, G. Bustos, C. Villegas, N. Buendia, G. Truffa, M. Paz, F. Rodríguez, A. Rojas, M. José, L. Constandil, M. Yáñez-s, J. Romero, A. Torres, Effect of supercritical incorporation of cinnamaldehyde on physical-chemical properties, disintegration and toxicity studies of PLA/lignin nanocomposites, Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 167 (2021) 255–266. doi:10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2020.11.140.
- [185] I. De Marco, S. Riemma, R. Iannone, Life cycle assessment of supercritical impregnation: Starch aerogel + A-tocopherol tablets, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 143 (2019) 305–312. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2018.09.003.
- [186] M.A. Fanovich, J. Ivanovic, D. Misic, M. V. Alvarez, P. Jaeger, I. Zizovic, R. Eggers, Development of polycaprolactone scaffold with antibacterial activity by an integrated supercritical extraction and impregnation process, J. Supercrit. Fluids. 78 (2013) 42–53. doi:10.1016/j.supflu.2013.03.017.
- [187] ExtrateX, High pressure supercritical CO2 products, (2022). https://www.extratex-sfi.com/ (accessed September 20, 2022).
- [188] HydrUStent SA, Innovative sterilization, deep cleaning and impregnation process, (2022). https://hydrustent.com/services-and-technology/ (accessed September 20, 2022).
- [189] Pharmaceutical-Technology, Pierre Fabre CDMO Supercritical Fluids, a supercritical CO2 GMP unit for pharmaceutical applications, (2022). https://www.pharmaceuticaltechnology.com/contractors/contract-manufacturers/supercritical-fluids/ (accessed September 20, 2022).

Declaration of Competing Interest

⊠The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

The authors declare the following financial interests/personal relationships which may be considered as potential competing interests:



HIGHLIGHTS

Graphical abstract

- Advances in scCO2 impregnation in pharmaceutical, biomedical, and nutraceutical fields are reviewed.
- The period 2015-2021 was included and critically discussed.
- Delivery systems have been mainly focused on enhancing or adjusting the drug solubility.
- scCO2-assisted impregnation results useful for preserving valuable food ingredients.
- Combined scCO2-based operations to improve manufacturing processes are gaining increasing attention.